



Health Canada and the Public  
Health Agency of Canada

Santé Canada et l'Agence  
de la santé publique du Canada

# **Evaluation of the Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund 2008-2009 to 2012-2013**

Prepared by  
Office of Evaluation  
Health Canada and the Public Health Agency of Canada

**July 2014**

## **List of Acronyms**

ADM	Assistant Deputy Minister
CADUMS	Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey
CCSA	Canadian Centre for Substance Abuse
CDS	Canada's Drug Strategy
CFP	Call for proposals
CODA	Council on Drug Abuse
CPAB	Cominucations and Public Affairs Branch
DSCIF	Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund
DTFP	Drug Treatment Funding Program
DG	Director General
F/P/T	Federal/Provincial/Territorial
HECSB	Healthy Environments, Consumer Safety Branch
HPSI	Health Programs and Strategic Initiatives
HQ	Headquarters
LGBT	Lesbian, Gay, Bi-sexual and Transgendered
NADS	National Anti-Drug Strategy
NGO	Non-Governmental Organizations
OPI	Office of Primary Interest
OSDUHS	Ontario Student Drug Use and Health Survey
PAA	Program Alignment Architecture
PHAC	Public Health Agency of Canada
P/T	Provincial/Territorial
RAPB	Regions and Programs Bureau
RPP	Report on Plans and Priorities
SPB	Strategic Policy Branch
TBS	Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat
U.S.	United States
YSS	Youth Smoking Survey

## Table of Contents

Executive Summary .....	ii
Management Response and Action Plan.....	vii
1.0 Evaluation Purpose.....	1
2.0 Program Description.....	1
2.1 Program Context.....	1
2.2 Program Profile .....	2
2.3 Program Logic Model and Narrative.....	6
2.4 Program Alignment and Resources .....	11
3.0 Evaluation Description .....	11
3.1 Evaluation Scope, Approach and Design .....	11
3.2 Limitations and Mitigation Strategies .....	12
4.0 Findings .....	13
4.1 Relevance: Issue #1 – Continued Need for the Program.....	13
4.2 Relevance: Issue #2 – Alignment with Government Priorities .....	17
4.3 Relevance: Issue #3 – Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities .....	21
4.4 Performance: Issue #4 – Achievement of Expected Outcomes for Youth (Effectiveness) .....	23
4.5 Performance: Issue #4 – Achievement of Expected Outcomes for Communities (Effectiveness).....	29
4.6 Performance: Issue #5 – Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency .....	37
5.0 Conclusions .....	41
5.1 Conclusions – Relevance.....	41
5.2 Conclusions – Performance.....	42
6.0 Recommendations .....	44
Appendix 1 – Evaluation Description.....	45
Appendix 2 – Summary of Findings.....	48

### List of Tables

Table 1: Age groups served by the DSCIF projects .....	3
Table 2: Geographic Area Served by Projects.....	3
Table 3: Intermediaries engaged in DSCIF projects.....	4
Table 4: Limitations and Mitigation Strategies .....	13
Table 5: Resources produced by DSCIF Projects.....	29
Table 6: DSCIF Planned Versus Actual Contribution Funding.....	37
Table 7: DSCIF Planned versus Actual O&M and Salary.....	37

## Executive Summary

This evaluation covered the Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund (DSCIF) program for the period from 2008-09 to 2012-13. The evaluation was undertaken to fulfill the requirements of the *Financial Administration Act* and the Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009) to conduct an evaluation of all ongoing grant and contribution programs every five years.

### Evaluation Purpose and Scope

The purpose of the evaluation was to assess the relevance and performance of the DSCIF program. The evaluation examined activities undertaken at the Program level, as well as the activities of projects funded as a result of the 2007 and 2009 Call for Proposal (CFP) processes. It excluded an assessment of the performance of projects funded through the 2013 CFPs as they only received approval at the end of fiscal year 2013-14.

### Program Description

The DSCIF program is an ongoing community-based contribution program created in 2004 under Canada's Drug Strategy (CDS) and realigned in 2007 to support the Prevention Action Plan of the federal government's National Anti-Drug Strategy (NADS). Health Canada is the lead department for the Prevention Action Plan. The objectives of DSCIF are to facilitate the development of local, provincial, territorial, national and community-based solutions to illicit drug<sup>1</sup> use among youth and to promote public awareness of illicit drug use among youth. Overall, the DSCIF program had a budget of \$56.6M over five years. Approximately \$50 million was contribution funding to community-based organizations and other stakeholders across Canada to carry out front-line health promotion and prevention activities to prevent illicit drug use among youth ages 10 to 24 years who, for various reasons, are at risk of using illicit drugs.

## CONCLUSIONS - RELEVANCE

All the lines of evidence confirmed the ongoing relevance of the DSCIF.

### Continued Need

There is an ongoing need for community-based health promotion and prevention efforts to build capacity and to address gaps and emerging issues associated with illicit drug use. National surveys indicate that the conditions that led to the realignment of DSCIF under the NADS in 2007 still exist. Rates of illicit drug use among youth 15 to 24 years of age remain higher than among adults. Certain subpopulations of youth (Aboriginal, street-involved/homeless youth and lesbian, bi-sexual, gay and transgendered (LGBT) youth) have even higher rates of illicit drug use. The literature indicates that prevention efforts can mitigate a range of legal, social and

---

<sup>i</sup> Illicit drugs includes opiates, cocaine and cannabis-related substances (including marijuana), and synthetic drugs such as ecstasy and methamphetamine, which are regulated by the *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act*, and the illicit use of pharmaceuticals.

economic impacts of illicit drug use. The DSCIF provides an important source of funds to support collective action at the community level, in a way that is appropriate for the unique circumstances of each community.

## **Alignment with Government Priorities**

The DSCIF program's health promotion and prevention activities support the federal government's priority areas of illicit drugs and youth. Health Canada is the lead on the NADS Prevention Action Plan. The DSCIF, as a key component of the Prevention Action Plan, therefore aligns with federal priorities for illicit drug use as articulated in the NADS.

The objectives of the DSCIF program to raise awareness and understanding of the harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use also supports Health Canada's Strategic Outcome #2 — health risks and benefits associated with food, products, substances, and environmental factors are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians.

There are no clear, planned formal mechanisms in place to ensure the appropriate internal and external stakeholders are engaged at key decision points in the program lifecycle. Stakeholder engagement should be planned and deliberate so that the purpose and intent of engagement are obvious to all involved. The policy function is currently located in the Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch (HECSB) and the management and administration of the DSCIF contribution agreements is located in the Strategic Policy Branch (SPB). Multiple reorganizations, staff turnover and reductions have contributed to decreased collaboration between the two areas at key decision points (e.g., policy decisions, decisions on DSCIF funding priorities and CFP processes). The evaluation found that the transition from a regional to national delivery model has also impacted on Health Canada's level of engagement with external stakeholders in identifying gaps and determining funding priorities.

## **Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities**

Education and prevention are typically the responsibilities of the provinces and territories (P/Ts). Funding community-based programming is generally not a federal role. However, the concerted effort of all levels of government is necessary to address the complexity and many challenges associated with illicit drug use, as well as the differing level of capacity to address illicit drug use among youth across the country.

The P/Ts generally address substance abuse more broadly to include both licit and illicit substances. The federal government has played a role at the broad policy level through NADS to address illicit drug use. Health Canada supports this role as the lead on the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS. It fulfills the federal commitment to implement the Prevention Action Plan by funding innovative projects and mobilizing a wide range of community-based organizations to carry out health promotion and prevention activities that focus on illicit drugs while also supporting the role of the P/Ts. However, as the environment has recently changed for this Program, an opportunity exists to examine the direction and scope of the new Program going forward to more fully align with the federal role.

Most P/Ts and project stakeholders supported a role for Health Canada as a funder but also noted that Health Canada could have a stronger and more influential role as a funder of innovative practices, in knowledge translation and exchange, and in facilitating collaboration and coordination to address illicit drug use among youth.

## **CONCLUSIONS – PERFORMANCE**

### **Achievement of Expected Outcomes (Effectiveness)**

To assess the achievement of outcomes, the evaluation relied on outcome data collected by the Program, and supplemented this information with key informant interviews and case studies.

DSCIF program produced the expected outputs and made progress in achieving most of its immediate and some intermediate outcomes. Reporting focussed on the lifecycle of the agreements and therefore longer term outcomes were not captured as part of the reporting tools. For some projects, this was a lost opportunity to collect information on longer term outcomes, such as, behaviour change. However, a few projects reported on progress toward achieving longer term outcomes. Also, given the small scope of the DSCIF program, there was no expectation that the Program would have national level prevalence impacts.

The evaluation confirmed that youth who participated in the DSCIF funded projects increased their awareness and understanding of healthy lifestyle choices, and illicit drugs and their negative consequences and improved their capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drugs. All funded organizations were able to provide strong evidence of engagement of community partners and networks in efforts to prevent illicit drug use.

Funding recipients produced knowledge products and resources and increased the access to and awareness of these knowledge products and resources within their community and networks. There was also evidence that progress was made with respect to the community uptake of these knowledge products and resources.

The evaluation identified a gap in terms of knowledge translation and pan-Canadian knowledge exchange. The logic model identifies knowledge exchange as a program-level activity. Although the Program has summarized progress and evaluation reports, and produced a lessons learned report, Health Canada's role in knowledge translation (analysis and synthesis of the performance data from the funded projects) to identify promising practices, to inform program decision making or in the pan-Canadian dissemination of the knowledge products and resources (linked to promising practices) produced by the funded projects was limited. Some passive knowledge diffusion took place at the project level through the funded organizations. However, smaller organizations, in particular, lacked the capacity for knowledge exchange beyond their immediate community and networks.

The DSCIF program has taken a number of steps to ensure the availability of performance data at the program level. The Program has the opportunity to leverage the performance data it has collected and to use it strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions, and to adjust DSCIF objectives and program design. Furthermore, the Program could contribute to

the knowledge base on drug prevention programming for youth by further analyzing the project performance data it has collected to identify promising practices as well as promising knowledge products and resources produced by projects. Disseminating this information more broadly would enable stakeholders to act on and use the information, thereby extending the impact of the Program. P/T and project stakeholders expect Health Canada, or another national organization, to have a role in knowledge translation and dissemination.

## **Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency**

Overall, the contributions to community-based organizations were well managed in terms of monitoring progress and ensuring compliance with contribution agreements. The Program has made efforts to operate more efficiently, however the evaluation identified opportunities for additional efficiencies by streamlining the CFP and performance reporting processes. The evaluation also identified opportunities to improve collaboration and coordination between the policy and program delivery organizations within Health Canada which would help increase efficiency in the approach to managing funding agreements.

The evaluation noted that many of the funding recipients interviewed found that reporting requirements could be burdensome and that the time invested in meeting these requirements detracted from time for program delivery. While performance data was available to inform the evaluation, reporting activities represented a significant investment of National Office resources. For the next round of funding, the Program has streamlined monitoring and reporting requirements using a risk-based approach to reporting. However, in moving forward, the Program should assess its performance reporting requirements to ensure that they are sufficient to produce quality performance data, but not excessive for recipients.

## **RECOMMENDATIONS**

The evaluation identified the following two recommendations.

### **Recommendation 1**

Significant changes to the program infrastructure, including recent Government of Canada announcements on the inclusion of prescription drug abuse (as an area of focus for DSCIF), the proposed merger of DSCIF and the Drug Treatment Funding Program (DTFP), the impact of the transition from regional and national program delivery on the level of service that the Program can provide funding recipients and the expectations of stakeholders with respect to knowledge translation and exchange, suggest the need for the HECSB and the SPB to engage in a policy and strategic planning exercise to define the parameters of the new substance abuse program going forward.

Health Canada stakeholders should engage in a policy and strategic planning discussion that will lead to a decision on the direction and scope of the new Program going forward. This could include identifying:

- the delivery model for the new Program within the broader Health Canada context of controlled substances;
- Health Canada's role in knowledge translation and exchange and in the dissemination of project knowledge products and resources; and
- the roles and responsibilities of Health Canada stakeholders (HECSB policy and research and surveillance, and the SPB Drugs Program), and collaborative mechanisms to engage stakeholders in setting departmental policy direction on illicit substances and making programmatic decisions.

## **Recommendation 2**

The Program has accumulated a wealth of project performance data that has not yet been leveraged to the fullest extent to identify information and promising practices that can inform Health Canada and stakeholder policy and program decisions.

The Program should:

- a) leverage its investment in performance measurement by further analyzing data collected from the projects and by using lessons learned strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions and to adjust the DSCIF objectives and program design.
- b) disseminate lessons learned and project developed knowledge products and resources, linked to promising practices, to inform the activities of stakeholders.



## Management Response and Action Plan

### Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund 2008-2009 to 2012-2013

Recommendations	Response	Action Plan	Deliverables	Expected Completion Date	Accountability	Resources
<p>Health Canada stakeholders should engage in a policy and strategic planning discussion that will lead to a decision on the direction and scope of the new Program going forward. This could include identifying</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>the delivery model for the new program within the broader Health Canada context of controlled substances;</li> <li>Health Canada's role in knowledge translation and exchange and in the dissemination of project knowledge products and resources; and</li> <li>the roles and responsibilities of Health Canada stakeholders (HECSB policy and research and surveillance, and SPB Drugs Program) and collaborative mechanisms to engage stakeholders in setting departmental policy direction on illicit substances and making programmatic decisions.</li> </ul>	<p>Agree. However, it should be noted that the delivery model for the new consolidated drug program will already be fairly set as part of the TB submission.</p>	<p>DSCIF is included in a program redesign occurring in 2014-15 as part of the consolidation of DSCIF and DTFP into one program. This redesign will include discussions with HECSB, CPAB and SPB staff on roles and responsibilities and will also examine appropriate mechanisms for ongoing communication between groups (e.g. establishment of a director level working group).</p> <p>The program redesign will lead to the development of a new program framework.</p>	<p>Establishment of a collaborative mechanism with representatives from branches including HECSB and CPAB. Immediate focus will be on the establishment of protocols to ensure SPB is the central point of contact for recipients.</p> <p>Program Framework (including program delivery model and priorities, roles and responsibilities and a knowledge translation plan)</p>	<p>November 2014</p> <p>March 2015</p>	<p>Executive Director of HPSI and SPB/HECSB ADMs</p> <p>Executive Director of HPSI and SPB ADM</p>	<p>Existing FTEs within the Drugs Program will be used to complete the program redesign.</p>
<p>The Program should</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>leverage its investment in performance measurement by further analyzing data collected from the projects and by using lessons learned strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions, and to adjust the DSCIF objectives and program design.</li> </ul>	<p>Agree</p>	<p>As part of the program redesign, the role of the program in knowledge translation will be clarified. This role will be informed by discussions with Justice on the scope of program outcomes, work being implemented by SPB on knowledge translation as well as consideration to the role of other stakeholders such as CCSA. Monitoring of knowledge translation will be built into existing performance measurement tracking at the program level.</p>	<p>Program Framework (includes a knowledge translation plan)</p>	<p>March 2015</p>	<p>Executive Director of HPSI and SPB ADM</p>	<p>Existing FTEs within the Drugs Program will be used.</p>

Recommendations	Response	Action Plan	Deliverables	Expected Completion Date	Accountability	Resources
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>disseminate lessons learned and project developed products and resources, linked to promising practices, to inform the activities of stakeholders.</li> </ul>		<p>DSCIF will also conduct a review of project deliverables to determine if there are any that could be shared nationally and will determine a mechanism to best share these deliverables. The Evidence Exchange Network, currently used by DTFP, will be examined as a possibility to ensure consistency in moving forward with a consolidated program.</p> <p>DSCIF will also conduct a review of project deliverables to determine if there are any that could be shared nationally and will determine a mechanism to best share these deliverables. The Evidence Exchange Network, currently used by DTFP, will be examined as a possibility to ensure consistency in moving forward with a consolidated program.</p>	<p>Summary of DSCIF deliverables</p> <p>Establishment of a mechanism to share DSCIF deliverables</p>	<p>August 2014</p> <p>January 2015</p>		

## 1.0 Evaluation Purpose

The purpose of the evaluation of the DSCIF program was to assess the relevance and performance (effectiveness, efficiency and economy) of the Program for the period 2008-09 to 2012-13. The results will also inform the implementation of current and future activities of Health Canada drug prevention programming.

The evaluation was required by the *Financial Administration Act* (1985) and the Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009).

## 2.0 Program Description

### 2.1 Program Context

The DSCIF is an on-going contribution program created in 2004 under Canada's Drug Strategy (CDS). CDS was announced by the Government of Canada in May 2003 following calls for a comprehensive renewed drug strategy from the Auditor General of Canada (December 2001), the Senate Special Committee on Illegal Drugs (September 2002) and the House of Commons Special Committee on Non-Medical Use of Drugs (December 2002).<sup>1 2 3</sup> CDS encompassed core federal activities of prevention, treatment, enforcement and harm reduction to address a broad range of substances, including the use of illegal drugs and the abuse of alcohol and psychoactive pharmaceuticals. Under the CDS, the DSCIF focussed its prevention efforts on a broad range of substances, both legal and illegal, and included a harm reduction approach to substance abuse.

The Government of Canada announced the National Anti-Drug Strategy (NADS) in 2007 to improve Canada's response to illicit drug use. The NADS focuses explicitly on illicit drug issues and includes federal programming initiated under CDS as well as new initiatives. The goal of NADS is to improve the health and safety of Canadians through coordinated efforts that support its three action plans: preventing illicit drug use (with a focus on youth), treating illicit drug dependency, and combating illicit drug production and distribution. The NADS is a horizontal initiative, led by the Department of Justice Canada in collaboration with 11 partner federal departments and agencies.

In 2007, the DSCIF was refocused to align with the NADS focus on illicit drugs and funding was reoriented from CDS to the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS. The DSCIF's Terms and Conditions were renewed in 2010 to reflect the new focus of the Program.

Health Canada has the lead for the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS. As a partner department under the NADS, the DSCIF is the primary mechanism available to Health Canada to support community-based organizations in preventing illicit drug use among youth.

The objectives of DSCIF are to facilitate the development of local, national, P/T and community-based solutions to substance abuse problems, and promote public awareness of substance abuse issues<sup>4</sup>. These objectives align with the objectives of the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS:

- prevent youth from using illicit drugs by enhancing their awareness and understanding of harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use; and
- develop and implement community-based interventions and initiatives to prevent illicit drug use.<sup>5</sup>

To achieve these objectives, and to address the complexities and interrelationships of the many challenges associated with illicit drug use as well as the varying needs and priorities across the country, the DSCIF provides contribution funding to community-based organizations across Canada to carry out front-line health promotion and prevention activities to improve the level of awareness and knowledge of illicit drug use, improve attitudes and behaviour, increase resiliency and enhance the capacity of youth to make better choices, adopt healthy behaviours and ultimately avoid illicit drug use.

The DSCIF program also funds national organizations such as the Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse (CCSA) to address illicit drug use among youth. For example, a contribution to the CCSA funded the development of a drug prevention strategy for Canada's youth. Other national funding agreements include the Council on Drug Abuse, the Schizophrenia Society of Canada, and the Students Commission of Canada.

## **2.2 Program Profile**

The DSCIF program provided approximately \$50 million in contribution funding over five years to local, P/T, national and community-based organizations for illicit drug use among youth. The DSCIF program has issued three Calls for Proposals (CFP) since 2007 and has funded a total of 136 projects.

### **2.2.1 Program Target Population**

The target population of the DSCIF are youth ages 10 to 24. The DSCIF target population encompasses youth who for various reasons may be at risk of using illicit drugs. Many factors are associated with this risk, such as the youth's age and stage of development, living circumstances, relationships with family and school, peer associations and the availability and access to illicit drugs.

The 2007 CFP targeted the general youth population by focusing on illicit drugs most likely to be "tried" by this group, and addressing the contexts/situations that often give rise to their drug use.<sup>6</sup> The 2007 CFP was the first to reflect the reorientation of the DSCIF to the new NADS focus on illicit drugs and sought submissions from a variety of organizations, such as not-for-profit organizations; educational institutions; other levels of government; Metis, Inuit and off-reserve First Nations organizations; business associations; and community coalitions.

The 2009 CFP targeted the general youth population and also identified as priorities specific subpopulations of youth who demonstrated risk factors associated with illicit drug use. These subpopulations included street involved youth or youth at risk of becoming street involved, youth in care (e.g., child welfare system), LGBT and two-spirit youth, and Aboriginal youth (off-reserve).<sup>7</sup>

The priorities for the 2013 CFP focused on specific youth populations known to have an increased risk of using illicit drugs compared with the general population and sought projects to prevent illicit drug use through behavioural changes in the following priority populations:

- youth in life transition stages (e.g., moving from elementary school to high school, high school to college/CEGEP/university, and high school/college/CEGEP/university to the work force);
- youth disadvantaged by their living conditions(e.g., parents abuse drugs, adolescents with mental health and substance use disorders, and other high risk youth); and
- youth living in rural/remote communities.

The Program reached the target population of youth between the ages of 10 and 24 years of age. Table 1 shows the age distribution targeted by the projects funded by the 2007 and 2009 CFPs. Most projects targeted more than one age group. The majority of projects targeted the 13 to 18 age group.<sup>ii</sup>

**Table 1: Age groups served by the DSCIF projects**

Target Youth Population	Number (n=84)	% of projects
Youth 10-12	43	49.4
Youth 13-15	70	80.5
Youth 16-18	66	75.9
Youth 19-24	38	43.7

Source: Project overview reports

Projects also targeted urban, rural or remote/northern communities or some combination of these three. As shown in Table 2, urban communities were served by most projects.

**Table 2: Geographic Area Served by Projects**

Geographic Area	Number (n=83)	% of projects
Urban	60	72.3
Rural	43	51.8
Remote/Northern	13	15.7

Source: Project overview reports

<sup>ii</sup> Data is derived from the report on the Roll-up of Project Reports and is based on 95 of the 103 DSCIF projects in operation in 2010-11. The number of projects with data varies because in addition to missing reports, there were some missing responses for individual areas.

## 2.2.2 Program Beneficiaries

The beneficiaries of the DSCIF health promotion and prevention activities are:

- young people contemplating or experimenting with illicit drugs, including targeted at risk or vulnerable populations;
- parents of young people, who will benefit from enhanced knowledge about how to prevent and address their children’s drug use; and
- community intermediaries (educators, health, social service, professionals, police, researchers and related communities of practice), who will benefit from access to enhanced knowledge about how to address and respond to illicit drug use affecting their communities.

Ultimately, Canadians will benefit from any reduction in the use of illicit drugs. Issues associated with illicit drug use directly or indirectly affect all Canadians because of their potential to negatively impact personal and community health and safety, increase crime, including organized crime, and create additional costs for our justice, health, and social delivery systems.

## 2.2.3 Program Reach

The DSCIF program’s reach extends to communities. It engages a range of intermediaries and stakeholders to address the issues associated with illicit drug use among the youth population.

The primary categories of intermediaries for the 2007 and 2009 CFPs were educators, social service providers, parents and families. Table 3 shows the range of intermediaries engaged in DSCIF funded activities for these two CFPs.

**Table 3: Intermediaries engaged in DSCIF projects**

Target Intermediaries	Number (n=79)	% of projects
Educators	59	74.7
Social Service Providers	52	65.8
Parents of Youth (13-15)	48	60.8
Health Service Providers	45	57.0
Family	43	54.4
Parents of Youth (16-18)	41	51.9
Caregivers/guardian	41	51.9
Recreational/sport service providers	36	45.6
Parents of youth (10-12)	35	44.3
Enforcement officials	33	41.8
Elders	24	30.4
Parents of youth (19-24)	21	26.6
Other	9	11.4

Source: Project Overview Reports

## **2.2.4 Program Delivery**

The DSCIF program funding guidelines indicate that the Program's eligible recipients include all levels of government, Aboriginal communities, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), Canadian institutions including universities, boards of education and other centres of education, Métis, Inuit and off-reserve First Nations not-for-profit organizations, business sector organizations and professional associations with an interest in addressing the issue of illicit drug use among youth.

As a result of this broad range of funding recipients, there is a considerable degree of variability in the type of health promotion and prevention activities carried out by the funded organizations.

## **2.2.5 Program Governance**

The Department of Justice Canada has the overall lead for the NADS. Health Canada is the lead department for the NADS Prevention Action Plan. The Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch (HECSB) within Health Canada is the Office of Primary Interest (OPI) and the main liaison between Health Canada and the Department of Justice Canada for the NADS and as such, is responsible for providing all Health portfolio, including DSCIF, performance data to the Department of Justice. During the period covered by the evaluation, the DSCIF manager participated in the NADS Prevention and Treatment Working Group and led the Prevention and Treatment sub-working group.

The DSCIF program is currently situated within the Drugs Program of the SPB. However, during the period covered by the evaluation the Program experienced several organizational changes. Prior to 2009, DSCIF was managed by the HECSB, Drug Strategy and Controlled Substances Program. However, with the creation of the Regions and Programs Bureau (RAPB) in 2009, the DSCIF program moved from the HECSB to the RAPB. However, the drugs policy function stayed with the HECSB. As a result of Budget decisions in 2012, the Drugs Program, including the DSCIF, moved from the RAPB to the SPB. The SPB assumed responsibility for the coordination and implementation of the DSCIF, and the administration of the DSCIF contribution agreements. In this role, the SPB is responsible for ensuring that funding is allocated and spent in accordance with established criteria and guidelines, that government procedures are adhered to, and that reporting and accountability standards are met.

For much of the period of the evaluation, contribution agreements were managed and administered by national and regional offices located in Halifax, Montreal, Ottawa, Toronto, Regina, Edmonton, Vancouver and Whitehorse. During 2012-13 the DSCIF transitioned from a regionally delivered program to a nationally delivered program. As a result, all contribution agreements with community-based organizations are now administered by the national office (which includes national staff located in British Columbia and Quebec).

Health Canada engages partners, including P/T governments and other key stakeholders in setting objectives and establishing priorities for the DSCIF. Health Canada maintains linkages with P/T governments on substance abuse issues primarily through the Federal /Provincial/ Territorial (F/P/T) Liaison Committee on Problematic Substance Use, but also through the F/P/T Ministers Responsible for Health and the F/P/T Committee on Substance Use and Abuse.



## 2.3 Program Logic Model and Narrative

### 2.3.1 Description of the Logic Model<sup>iii</sup>

The logic model shows the activities, outputs and immediate, intermediate, long-term and ultimate outcomes of the program which will contribute to a reduced demand for illegal drugs among youth.

#### Activities, Outputs and Outcomes:

##### Activities:

The logic model identifies two sets of activities:

- **project design and funding**, including program promotion and stakeholder engagement; and
- **project-level activities**, including the planning, organization and delivery of health promotion

##### Outputs:

The outputs of project design and funding activities are tools and resources for managing the program and the contribution funding process.

The outputs of project-level activities are health promotion and prevention projects and community-oriented collaborations, partnerships and knowledge.

These activities and outputs are intended to reach the target population, youth ages 10-24, and stakeholders and intermediaries.

##### Immediate Outcomes:

The planning, organization and delivery of health promotion and prevention projects and community-oriented collaborations, partnerships and knowledge are expected to contribute to the following three immediate outcomes:

- The target population (youth) increases its awareness/understanding of healthy lifestyle choices & of illicit drugs & their negative consequences.
- Communities increase their awareness/knowledge of Health Promotion and Prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.
- Communities have increased access to Health Promotion and Prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.

---

<sup>iii</sup> To obtain a copy of the Logic Model graphic please use the following e-mail “Evaluation Reports HC - Rappports Evaluation@hc-sc.gc.ca”.



### **Intermediate Outcomes:**

The three immediate outcomes are expected to contribute to the following three intermediate outcomes:

- Youth acquire/improve their capacity (knowledge & skills) to avoid illicit drug use.
- Communities increase their uptake of Health Promotion and Prevention knowledge and resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.
- Communities increase the engagement of community structures and networks in Health Promotion and Prevention efforts to prevent illicit drug use among youth.

### **Long-Term Outcome:**

The immediate and intermediate outcomes are expected to lead to the following two long term outcomes:

- Youth reduce their risk-taking behaviors associated with illicit drug use.
- Communities improve their practices which, in turn, increase the effectiveness of Health Promotion and Prevention activities addressing illicit drug use among youth. Improved community practices also contribute to reducing risk-taking behaviours among youth.

The immediate and intermediate and long term outcomes are expected to lead to the ultimate outcome of a reduced demand for illicit drugs among youth.

## **2.3.2 Project activities and outputs**

The ultimate outcome of DSCIF funded activities is to reduce the demand for illegal drugs. The activity areas, outputs, immediate, intermediate and long term outcomes to achieve this outcome were outlined in a Drug Strategy and Community Initiatives Fund Performance Measurement Strategy developed in 2010.<sup>8</sup>

The DSCIF program consists of two principal sets of activities:

**Program design and funding** included program promotion and engagement with stakeholders, partnership development and knowledge exchange to facilitate the implementation of the DSCIF and achievement of program results, and support for projects, including funding as well as technical support that contributes to program results.

Program design and funding activities produced the following outputs:

- tools and resources to manage the Program and its contribution funding process;
- knowledge exchange sessions and evaluation support; and
- partnerships.

**Project implementation and delivery** includes the activities undertaken by funding recipients that are related to the planning, organization and delivery of health promotion and prevention projects in accordance with the DSCIF funding guidelines. In addition to health promotion and prevention activities, the DSCIF project leads also participate in program-level activities such as knowledge exchange and evaluation.

As the literature indicates, multiple factors are associated with the likelihood of illicit drug use among youth. The risk of drug use involves the relationship among the number and type of risk factors and protective factors. Risk factors include youth's age, stage of development, living circumstances, relationships with family and school, peer associations and social context, periods of transition (changes in physical environment, social situation, and family situation) and the availability and access to drugs within the community. Protective factors, such as the ability to cope with stressful or adverse living circumstances, availability and access to family and community supports, may reduce the probability that those at risk become involved in illicit drug use.

Project implementation and delivery activities produced the following types of outputs:

- information, training or practice tools or resources (such as publications, multi-media products and toolkits);
- knowledge exchange mechanisms (such as conferences, workshops and symposia);
- skills transfer mechanisms (such as training workshops and seminars, training or practice tools);
- planning tools and infrastructure development processes (such as strategies, frameworks, networks and consortia); and
- community-oriented collaborations, partnerships and knowledge that influenced or directly strengthened efforts to prevent illicit drug use among youth.

### **2.3.3 Expected Outcomes**

The implementation of the activities identified above corresponds with specific immediate, intermediate and longer-term outcomes for both youth and their communities. As the DSCIF target population encompasses populations at different ages, stages and levels of risk and covers a range of illicit drugs, the degree and nature of change may vary depending on the specific characteristics of the population targeted and type/nature of illicit drug use targeted. However, while the projects varied considerably, they share a common set of outcomes.

#### **Expected Outcomes for Youth**

The outcomes for youth are based on the assumption that the progression from awareness and understanding to knowledge and skills will lead to behaviour change. Projects funded through the DSCIF focussed on one or more of these elements, depending on the type of prevention or health promotion activity and the characteristics of the population being targeted.

The following was the expected immediate outcome for youth:

- **Increased awareness/understanding of healthy lifestyle choices and of illicit drugs and their negative consequences.** This outcome is important because increasing awareness and understanding of healthy lifestyle choices is expected to help prevent youth from using illicit drugs. Moreover, increased awareness and understanding of illicit drugs and their negative consequences (e.g., on personal health, relationships with family, school, work, and the legal consequences of using) will help youth to acquire factually grounded views about the harmful effects and consequences of using illicit drugs. This in turn is expected to influence their views about illicit drugs and help to inform any personal decisions regarding illicit drug use.

The achievement of this immediate outcome was expected to lead to the following intermediate outcome:

- **Acquired/improved capacity (knowledge and skills development) to avoid illicit drug use.** This outcome builds on the awareness and understanding that is achieved at the immediate level by focusing more specifically on developing or improving the targeted population's capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drug use. Improved knowledge about helpful services and supports in the community and improved skills, including positive coping skills, and strategies to avoid or resist peer pressure to use, are expected to lead to improved decision-making and a decreased likelihood of substance use.

The achievement of the intermediate outcome was expected to lead to the following long-term outcome for youth:

- **Reduced risk-taking behaviours associated with illicit drug use.** This outcome is based on the premise that if youth have the capacity and skills to make good decisions, they will, in turn, change their behaviours with respect to drug use as well as other types of risky behaviours associated with drug use. For example, the DSCIF program may help to prevent youth from using illicit drugs at an early age or from using illicit drugs that may jeopardize their health and well-being or contribute to social and legal consequences.

### **Expected Outcomes for Communities**

DSCIF is a community-based program with the objective of strengthening community responses to illicit drug issues. The theory of change underlying the expected community outcomes is based on the premise that increased access and awareness/knowledge of health promotion and prevention resources is expected to lead to increased use of these resources and improvements in community practice which will contribute to the reduction of the risk taking behaviours associated with illicit drug use among youth in these communities.

The following are the expected immediate outcomes for the community:

- **Increased access to health promotion and prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.** DSCIF program level knowledge exchange/learning sessions and dissemination activities are expected to increase the availability of project resources to communities. As well, by facilitating the sharing of resources across projects,

the DSCIF program will help to increase access to resources that prevent illicit drug use among youth and increase awareness and understanding across projects and communities.

- **Increased awareness/knowledge of health promotion and prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.** As the primary generators of DSCIF resources, project activities include undertaking or participating in knowledge dissemination and exchange activities. The types of resources produced may include resources to increase public awareness and understanding and improve program delivery practices. Empirical and practice-based knowledge that contributes to practice improvements may also be generated through project-specific research and or evaluation activity.

These outcomes are tied to the expected results as stated in the DSCIF Terms and Conditions of “increased availability of community based promotion and prevention initiatives to address substance use and abuse” and “greater awareness and availability of effective models of intervention.”

Increased awareness and access to health promotion and prevention resources is expected to contribute to the achievement of the following intermediate outcomes for communities:

- **Increased uptake of health promotion and prevention knowledge and resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.** Increased access to and awareness of health promotion and prevention knowledge and resources are expected to lead to increased application of this knowledge and resources and better prepare communities to address illicit drug use among youth.
- **Increased engagement of community structures and networks in Health Promotion and Prevention efforts to prevent illicit drug use among youth.** Partnerships and community-based activities are essential to address the complexities and interrelationships and the many challenges associated with illicit drug use, as well as the varying needs and priorities across the country. Engaging new and existing community structures and networks in health promotion and prevention is expected to help entrench and support illicit drug prevention in the community.

Together, the uptake and application of health promotion knowledge and resources and the engagement of the community is expected to contribute to the following long-term outcome:

- **Improvements to community practice that increase the effectiveness of health promotion and prevention activities addressing illicit drug use among youth.** This outcome is based on the expectation that health promotion and prevention knowledge and resources will be applied to improve community practice and ultimately will reduce illicit drug use.

The achievement of youth and community outcomes were ultimately expected to contribute to a reduced demand for illicit drugs among youth.

The connection between the DSCIF program’s activities and the expected outcomes is described in Section 2.3.1. The evaluation assessed the degree to which the defined outputs and outcomes were achieved over the evaluation timeframe.

## 2.4 Program Alignment and Resources

The DSCIF program is part of Health Canada's Program Alignment Architecture (PAA) under the Program Substance Use and Abuse (2.5) and the Sub-Program Controlled Substances (2.5.2).

The Program contributes to the achievement of Health Canada's Strategic Outcome 2.0 – Health risks and benefits associated with food, products, substances, and environmental factors are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians.<sup>9</sup>

Overall, the Program had a budget of \$56.6M over five years. Contribution funding represented \$50 million. Within the broader scope of government funding for illicit drugs, between 2007-2008 and 2010-2011 funding for DSCIF made up 11.6% of the overall NADS planned budget of \$405.1, and 12.8% of the actual spent funding<sup>10</sup>.

## 3.0 Evaluation Description

### 3.1 Evaluation Scope, Approach and Design

The *Public Health Agency and Health Canada Five-Year Evaluation Plan 2014-2015 to 2018-2019* identified this evaluation to be of small materiality and low risk.<sup>11</sup> Therefore, the evaluation was subject to a limited evaluation design.

The evaluation covered the period from April 1, 2008 to March 31, 2013, and encompassed all DSCIF activities currently managed within the SPB. These activities included program promotion, stakeholder engagement, partnership development and knowledge exchange. The evaluation also included an assessment of the performance of projects which received contribution funding to plan, organize, deliver and report on their health promotion and prevention activities. As projects for the 2013 CFP were approved in the last quarter of 2013-14, and were just being implemented at the time of reporting, an assessment of their performance was out of scope for this evaluation.

The evaluation issues were aligned with the Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009) and considered the five core issues under the two themes of relevance and performance, as shown in Appendix 1. Corresponding to each of the core issues, specific questions were developed based on program considerations and these guided the evaluation process.

An outcome-based evaluation approach was used for the conduct of the evaluation to assess the progress made towards the achievement of the expected outcomes, to identify and to develop lessons learned and to determine if there were any unintended consequences.

The Program focused its activities, and therefore its project level performance data collection, on three outcomes. For youth, the focus of data collection was on the immediate outcome to increase awareness/understanding of healthy lifestyle choices and illicit drugs and their negative consequences, and on the intermediate outcome to acquire/improve capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drug use. For communities, the focus of performance measurement was on the intermediate outcome to increase engagement of community structures and networks in health promotion and prevention efforts to prevent illicit drug use among youth. As a result the evaluation has focused on these outcomes.

Performance data for the remaining outcomes was reported in project progress and evaluation reports. However, as each project developed their own evaluation approaches independently, reporting for these outcomes was not systematic. As a result, it is difficult to aggregate data across the projects to make an overall assessment as to the level of achievement for those DSCIF outcomes.

The Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009) also guided the identification of the evaluation design and data collection methods so that the evaluation would meet the objectives and requirements of the policy. A non-experimental design was used based on the Evaluation Framework document<sup>12</sup> which detailed the evaluation strategy for the DSCIF program and provided consistency in the collection of data to support the evaluation.

Data for the evaluation were collected using various methods, which were: literature review, document and file review, financial data review, performance data review, key informant interviews (both internal and external), and case studies. More specific details on the data collection and analysis methods are provided in Appendix 1. Data were analyzed by triangulating information gathered from the different methods listed above. The use of multiple lines of evidence and triangulation were intended to increase the reliability and credibility of the evaluation findings and conclusions.

## 3.2 Limitations and Mitigation Strategies

Most evaluations face constraints that may have implications for the validity and reliability of evaluation findings and conclusions. Table 4 outlines the limitations encountered during the implementation of the selected methods for this evaluation. Also noted are the mitigation strategies put in place to ensure that the evaluation findings can be used with confidence to guide program planning and decision making.



**Table 4: Limitations and Mitigation Strategies**

<b>Limitation</b>	<b>Impact</b>	<b>Mitigation Strategy</b>
<b>Different approaches to collecting performance data</b>	The evaluation experienced challenges due to differing approaches to collecting outcome data between the first and second CFPs. Projects funded in the first CFP independently developed their own outcome measurement strategies. There were no common tools used across projects, and the strength of the evaluation designs varied considerably. As a result it was not possible to conduct an aggregate analysis of data. Outcome data for the first CFP relied on self-reported assessments by project leads. Projects funded through the second CFP used a non-experimental before and after design. Three independent surveys were developed aligned to the three outcomes of focus. In the second CFP, the surveys that were supposed to be implemented in the first CFP were now available allowing for aggregation of data but only at two points in time (i.e., pre and post project intervention).	To address this challenge: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Results for the two CFPs are presented separately.</li> <li>• Weaknesses in the data were mitigated through the use of multiple data sources and the triangulation of evidence from the literature review, document review, case studies, and key informant interviews. These sources helped to validate findings and provided additional evidence of outcome achievement.</li> </ul>
<b>Limitations of the data collection instruments and data collection process</b>	Some of the survey instruments which were used to measure outcomes for the second CFP could be improved. The instruments were not always suitable for the target population. (e.g., Aboriginal youth). Some projects adjusted the survey instruments which could have affected the reliability and validity of results.	The triangulation of multiple data collection strategies allowed for substantiation of survey results. The evaluation used a case study methodology and interviews with recipients to validate the findings from surveys. The evaluation also used as examples, projects that used more rigorous approaches to their project evaluation.
<b>Response bias</b>	The interviews with internal and external stakeholders are also subject to self-reported response bias, which occurs when interviewees are reporting on their own activities.	Evidence from project summaries and evaluation reports substantiated or provided additional information on data received during interviews.

## 4.0 Findings

### 4.1 Relevance: Issue #1 – Continued Need for the Program

**There is an on-going need to address illicit drug use by youth, in particular vulnerable segments of the youth population, to address gaps and emerging issues and to build capacity.**

There is ample evidence in the literature that the circumstances, such as the high rates of illicit drug use among youth, which led to the reorientation of the DSCIF under NADS in 2007, continue to exist.

National statistics from the 2012 Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey (CADUMS) and the Youth Smoking Survey (YSS) showed that although rates of illicit drug use have declined, the rates of illicit drug use among youth 15 to 24 years has remained higher than the rates reported by adults:

- According to 2012 CADUMS data, the prevalence of past year cannabis use by youth 15 to 24 years of age has declined since 2004 to 20.3% from 37.0% but was still almost two and a half times the rate of 8.4% for adults (those over 25 years). The prevalence among males remained twice as high as that of females (13.7% versus 7.0%, respectively).<sup>13</sup> The average age of initiation of the use of cannabis was 16.1 years.<sup>14</sup>
- The national 2010-11 YSS found that past year cannabis use was reported by 21% of students in grades 7 to 12 (typically ages 12 to 18 years).<sup>15</sup>
- According to data from a CCSA report on Student Alcohol and Drug Use, which examined the cumulative results of all available jurisdictional student surveys (ages 12 to 18), reported past year cannabis use increases from 3% to 8% of students in Grade 7 to 30 to 53% by grade 12.<sup>16</sup>
- Furthermore, based on children ages 11, 13, 15 who report having used marihuana in the last 12 months, Canadian youth are the top users of marihuana (28%) in the developed world according to a 2013 UNICEF Office of Research report.<sup>17</sup>

The CADUMS also reported that the prevalence of past-year use of at least one of five drugs excluding cannabis (cocaine, speed, ecstasy, hallucinogens (excluding salvia) or heroin) to be almost five times higher among youth aged 15 to 24 (6.3%) than reported by adults (1.2%).<sup>18</sup> The Youth Smoking Survey found that other than cannabis, the illicit drugs most commonly used by the youth in grades 7 to 12 were ecstasy (4.5%), hallucinogens (4.4%) and cocaine (2.3%).<sup>19</sup>

The need to address the specific circumstances of sub-populations of youth is also supported by the literature that shows a higher risk of illicit drug use among vulnerable sub-populations of youth, including Aboriginal, street involved/homeless and sexual minority youth.

- Drug use is consistently reported to be higher among Aboriginal populations than the general population. According to the Northwest Territories Addictions Report (2010), the proportion of the Aboriginal population's cannabis use in the past 12 months was twice as high as the cannabis use among non-Aboriginals (approximately 25-30% versus 10-15%). The same study found that about 40-45% of youth (aged 15 to 24) living in the Northwest Territories used marihuana in the past year, which is higher than the national average of 20.3% reported by CADUMS 2012.<sup>20</sup> Another study, reported in the Canadian Medical Association Journal, of 605 Aboriginal youth in two urban centres, showed high rates of injection drug use. Young Aboriginal women were found to be twice as likely to inject drugs as men. The authors concluded that their findings highlight the need for culturally appropriate prevention and cessation policies and programs for this at-risk population.<sup>21</sup>
- Drug use has also been identified as a problem among street-involved youth. For example, a high rate of drug use among street youth was reported in a 2011 City of Ottawa study of street youth. The study found that 91% reported using non-injection drugs in the past year. 70% reported using non-injection drugs other than marihuana or non-medicinal prescription



drugs, compared with 11% of Ottawa grade 9 to 12 students surveyed by the Ontario Student Drug Use and Health Survey (OSDUHS).<sup>22</sup> These rates are very similar to a 2006 study of street youth by the Public Health Agency of Canada which found that 94% of street youth between the ages of 15 and 24 years reported non-injection drug use (most commonly cannabis). More than one in five (23%) in the same age range reported injection drug use in their lifetime – most commonly cocaine (29%) and morphine (28%).<sup>23</sup> This same report noted that street youth are 11 times more likely to die of drug overdose and suicide.<sup>24</sup>

- High rates of drug use among the lesbian, gay, bi-sexual and transgendered (LGBT) youth population is also frequently reported in the literature. The Council on Drug Abuse (CODA) has reported that LGBT youth experience higher rates of cigarette, alcohol and marijuana use, as well as other illicit drugs including cocaine, methamphetamines and injection drugs.

Among the issues related to drug use and youth emerging in the literature, and also identified by some P/T and project interview respondents, were non-medical use of pharmaceuticals, drug-impaired driving and concurrent disorders such as mental illness and drug use:

- There is also a growing body of evidence that youth are abusing prescription drugs. Almost 1 in 20 (4.9%) youth indicated that they had abused a psychoactive pharmaceutical in 2012.<sup>25</sup> Rates among urban Aboriginal youth were even higher. Some 18.4% of Inuit youth aged 12 to 17, 11% of Aboriginal youth and 8.8% of Métis youth living in urban Canada, as compared with 5.6% of non-Aboriginal youth, self-report abuse of prescription drugs including sedatives, stimulants and pain relievers.<sup>26</sup> Prescription drug abuse has been raised as an area needing more research and prevention efforts. In 2013, the National Advisory Committee on Prescription Drug Misuse produced an overview of the scope of the prescription drug crisis in Canada and produced a roadmap for reducing the harms associated with these drugs which includes prevention.<sup>27</sup>
- Driving after drug use is also emerging as an issue among youth. For example, Ontario data for 2013 indicated that 9.7% of drivers in grade 10 through 12 (ages 16 to 18) with a G-class licence reported driving after using cannabis at least once during the past 12 months.<sup>28</sup> Similarly, a British Columbia survey reported that 4.8% of drivers age 16 to 18 tested positive for drugs. Cannabis was the most common drug type.<sup>29</sup>
- Finally, increasing evidence suggests those who use cannabis are more likely to develop dependence, use other illicit drugs, and develop psychotic symptoms, psychosis and emotional problems such as depression.<sup>30 31</sup> Approximately half of all mental health problems begin by age 14. At the same time, alcohol and cannabis experimentation increases significantly between the ages of 12 and 18. The research suggests that the association between cannabis use and depression, conduct problems, tobacco smoking, excessive drinking and use of illicit drugs shows a harmful pattern of comorbidity that may lead ultimately to further negative outcomes. As such, early detection and intervention are crucial to preventing mental health and substance abuse issues from continuing into adulthood.<sup>32</sup>

**There is a continued need for a community-based health promotion and prevention approach to address illicit drug use among youth.**

There was general consensus in the Canadian and international literature, and among stakeholders interviewed, of the need for ongoing prevention of youth substance abuse. The literature review confirmed that the community-based approach that has been taken by the DSCIF program is similar to approaches being taken to address drug use in the United States (U.S.) and internationally. Evidence-informed, collaborative approaches to prevention that are community-based, which engage key institutions such as schools and families, and engage communities, are recognized as ways to enhance and sustain positive youth outcomes. In Europe, for example, most of the prevention activity happens in the schools although it is also implemented in other settings as well.<sup>33</sup>

Although the literature review was unable to find recent information on the national distribution of substance abuse prevention programs for youth, the literature and stakeholders interviewed suggested that substance abuse prevention and intervention services for youth lack sufficient funding and that capacity varies across and within jurisdictions. For instance, the literature identified differences and gaps in the distribution of services between large urban, rural and remote settings. Funding tends to be concentrated in urban centres, along with the more highly trained staff. As a result, people living in large urban centres tend to be better served than those in small urban, rural and remote communities.<sup>34</sup>

The literature review also suggested specific areas to focus prevention efforts. For example, some reports suggest that given its status as the most commonly used drug, cannabis is an important issue for prevention work with young people.<sup>35 36</sup> Another area is raising awareness about the harms associated with drug use. The prevalence of self-reported harms due to their own drug use was four times higher among youth aged 15 to 24 years (5.5%) than adults aged 25 years and older (1.4%).<sup>37</sup> Perceptions of risk and awareness of the harms and consequences of drug use have been found to influence drug use. This points to a need for effective prevention interventions that increase levels of awareness and knowledge about the harms associated with illicit drug use, and to shift attitudes and behaviours toward healthier directions.

There was also consensus among stakeholders surveyed for the 2013 evaluation of the NADS on the need for drug prevention programs for youth. Stakeholders familiar with the Prevention Action Plan were asked to rate the need for programming that raises awareness of the harmful effects of illicit drug use, on a scale of 1 to 5 where 1 is no need at all, 3 is somewhat of a need and 5 is a major need. They provided an average rating of 4.9 (n=13) noting that there is a particular need to increase awareness about marijuana, drugs and driving, and skills to avoid drug use. These stakeholders explained that there is a need to have prevention programming for not only at-risk youth, but for communities in rural areas and areas where there is higher prevalence of use. As well, external stakeholders (e.g., national, provincial, municipal representatives and academics/experts, n=9) provided an average rating of 4.4 and explained that there is a need for strong, consistent messaging with respect to illicit drug use.<sup>38</sup>

Similarly, funding recipients and the majority of P/T respondents interviewed for the evaluation agreed that the objectives of DSCIF are still relevant and that there is a continued need for community-based prevention programs. P/Ts provide prevention programming; however P/T strategies were developed independently, so priorities, policies, funding and delivery models vary significantly. Reinforcing the need to support communities, interview respondents pointed to the varying levels of capacity for age appropriate services for young people and their families to address illicit drug use across Canadian jurisdictions and within jurisdictions (e.g., rural and northern areas).<sup>39</sup> Recipient respondents stressed the importance of DSCIF funding for their projects. All respondents indicated that without DSCIF funding they would not have been able to undertake the project.

The level of demand for DSCIF funding exceeded the availability of funds, providing further evidence that there is a continued need for funding to address illicit drug use among youth. There were 158 proposals received for the 2013 Call for Proposal (CFP); 34 proposals were approved. The 2009 CFP received 183 proposals and 37 were approved and the 2007 CFP received 209 proposals and 65 projects were approved.

Finally, further support for drug prevention programs for youth comes from the literature which suggests that prevention programs that target the behaviours that lead to illicit drug use can potentially forestall the development of these behaviours and provides an opportunity to not only have a positive influence on the future development of youth as individuals, but also to reduce the impact of substance abuse on society as a whole.<sup>40</sup> Prevention has been shown to reduce upstream cost associated with a range of legal, social and health costs to individuals and to society incurred by drug use and dependence.<sup>41</sup>

## 4.2 Relevance: Issue #2 – Alignment with Government Priorities

**Health promotion and prevention activities directed at illicit drug use among youth remain relevant in relation to Government of Canada priorities and Health Canada's strategic outcomes and objectives.**

The document review demonstrated that the objectives and expected outcomes of the DSCIF supported Government of Canada priorities, as well as the achievement of Health Canada's Strategic Outcome #2: Health risks and benefits associated with food, products, substances, and environmental factors are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians.<sup>42</sup>

The program also aligns with departmental priorities and objectives related to drugs, youth and at-risk populations.

## 4.2.1 Government of Canada

The federal government has identified illicit drug use and youth as priorities. A commitment to address illicit drug use and its consequences, particularly among youth, was identified as a priority in the 2007 Speech from the Throne in which the federal government indicated its intention to invest in preventing illicit drug use among youth through its NADS – “It will help families and local communities in steering vulnerable youth away from a life of drugs and crime, and the Anti-Drug Strategy will help to treat those suffering from drug addiction.”<sup>43</sup> The Government of Canada’s continued commitment to addressing drug use is reflected by the expansion of NADS in Budget 2014 to also address the growing problem of prescription drug abuse.<sup>44</sup>

The DSCIF was realigned in 2007 to support the objectives of the federal government’s NADS Prevention Action Plan: to prevent youth from using illicit drugs by enhancing their awareness and understanding of the harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use and to develop and implement community-based interventions and initiatives to prevent illicit drug use.<sup>45</sup>

Further establishing its relevance to the NADS, the DSCIF program shares a number of immediate, intermediate and longer term outcomes with the NADS, including:

- increased awareness and understanding of illicit drugs and their negative consequences;
- enhanced knowledge in communities to address illicit drug use and its negative consequences;
- enhanced capacity among targeted populations to make informed decisions about illicit drug use;
- strengthened community responses to illicit drug issues in targeted areas; and
- reduced risk-taking behaviours associated with illicit drug use among youth.

## 4.2.2 Health Canada

The document review found that the DSCIF program aligns with Health Canada’s Strategic Outcome #2, and with departmental priorities and objectives. The objectives of the DSCIF program to raise awareness and understanding among Canadians of the harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use supports the achievement of Health Canada’s Strategic Outcome #2 which focuses on ensuring that health risks, including those associated with substances are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians.

Community-based programming is a dominant theme that has seen continued commitment as reflected by recent public statements by federal Ministers. For example:

- At the National Addictions Awareness Week - November 18-24, 2013: “The Government of Canada is [also] continuing its efforts under the National Anti-Drug Strategy ... The Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund supports non-governmental and community organizations, as well as municipal, provincial and territorial governments to help prevent drug use among youth. Activities also promote public awareness of substance abuse issues through health promotion and prevention projects.”<sup>46</sup>

- At the International Day against Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking - June 26, 2013: “Our Government is continuing its efforts under the National Anti-Drug Strategy (NADS)... Our Government is working closely with other levels of government, community groups, non-governmental organizations and international partners to ensure the Strategy helps make Canada's communities safer and healthier.”<sup>47</sup>

Furthermore, the DSCIF program supports Health Canada in achieving its mandate to Canadians, to maintain and improve their health and contribute to strengthening Canada's record as a country with one of the healthiest populations in the world.<sup>48</sup> It supports five of six Health Canada's objectives.<sup>49</sup>

- DSCIF's focus on health promotion and prevention activities to prevent illicit drug use are aligned with Health Canada objectives to:
  - prevent and reduce the risks to individual health and the overall environment;
  - promote healthier lifestyles; and
  - integrate renewal of the health care system with longer term plans in the areas of prevention, health promotion and protection.
- The DSCIF's activities to address illicit drug use among vulnerable sub-populations of youth contributed to the objective to reduce health inequalities in Canadian society.
- The DSCIF's production of drug prevention tools and resources, and awareness and capacity building activities directed at youth and communities contributed to the objective to provide health information to help Canadians make informed decisions.

Finally, the objectives of the DSCIF program, also directly align with the objective of the Substance Use and Abuse Program which is to manage risks to the health of Canadians associated with the use of tobacco products, and the illicit use of controlled substances and precursor chemicals.

### 4.2.3 Alignment with P/T Priorities

The DSCIF program aligns with the policy direction of the NADS with a focus on illicit drugs. P/T strategies to address substance abuse typically address a broad spectrum of substance use and are not exclusively focussed on illicit drugs. Almost all P/T interview respondents reported the use of alcohol as a more significant problem in their province. Some respondents noted that alcohol is generally a precursor to drug use and suggested that DSCIF would be more relevant and better serve Canadian youth if its scope extended beyond illicit drugs to include substances more generally, including alcohol. As noted by one respondent, “There is a need for programs with a broad focus that address alcohol, drug use and mental health; alcohol should be more front and centre. National statistics show it is the drug of choice.”

The formative evaluation of DSCIF Call for Proposals (2010) and project progress reports also identified recipient concerns about the focus on illicit drugs. The evaluation report noted that many project recipients were critical of the focus on illicit drugs and considered the focus to be too narrow, in particular in relation to alcohol and/or prescription drugs.<sup>50</sup>

Evidence from project summaries also identified the challenges faced by funding recipients as a result of the reorientation of DSCIF to align with the NADS. Some projects reported that to receive DSCIF funding they had to reorient their health promotion and prevention efforts from an approach that had addressed a broader range of substances, both legal and illegal, and/or which used a harm reduction approach to working with youth.

#### **4.2.4 Policy direction and priority setting for DSCIF**

##### **There are opportunities to improve internal processes for collaboration on policy direction and priority-setting for the DSCIF program.**

The evaluation team was unable to determine what collaborative processes exist to ensure that the appropriate departmental and external stakeholders are engaged at key milestones in the program lifecycle, including in policy discussions about program direction, when setting priorities for the CFPs, in the CFP review process and in discussions on lessons learned.

DSCIF staff identified the NADS as setting the overall policy direction for the DSCIF and identified the HECSB as the OPI with respect to the NADS. HECSB staff noted the importance of input from program staff when determining substance abuse policy direction and setting research priorities. However, it was unclear if any formal mechanisms exist to ensure that both policy and program stakeholders are routinely engaged in establishing the departmental policy focus for illicit drug use prevention.

Staff attributed this to multiple reorganizations, and staff turnover and reductions. In 2009 the DSCIF program moved out of the HECSB to the RAPB. The policy function remained with the HECSB and the management and administration of the contribution agreements moved to the RAPB. In 2012, the management and administration of the contribution agreements moved to the SPB. Staff from both Branches indicated that the reorganizations eroded routine communications mechanisms resulting in less collaboration between the two areas.

The need for better collaboration and communications among internal policy and program stakeholders also became apparent in discussions with staff about the process for setting priorities for the 2013 CFP. Again, roles and responsibilities and processes for engaging internal stakeholders at various key points in the program lifecycle, including in setting the CFP priorities, were unclear. The extent to which the DSCIF program fed lessons learned from project implementation into the policy process was also not clear. No routine formal mechanisms appear to be in place for these exchanges.

The extent to which external stakeholders, in particular the P/Ts, were engaged in setting the priorities for the 2013 CFP was also less well-defined, compared to the 2007 and 2009 CFP processes. For the 2007 CFP, the Program had taken a structured and planned consultation



approach with regional stakeholders to establish priorities for the regions. Evidence from the document review and key informant interviews with staff and P/Ts indicated that under the regional delivery model, regional staff held comprehensive stakeholder consultations to assess and document regional needs and gaps. As a result, three regions (Alberta, Atlantic, Quebec) formulated regional priorities, within the broader priority areas. A less formal process occurred for the 2009 CFP. Program managers conducted an informal gap analysis by reviewing the projects funded through the 2007 CFP and identifying sectors and geographic areas that were missing, to target in the 2009 CFP.

Evidence of similar consultations with P/Ts for the 2013 CFP priorities was not found. P/T representatives indicated that while they were involved in reviewing proposals, they were not involved with setting the funding priorities for the 2013 CFP. DSCIF staff indicated that P/T involvement in the 2013 priority setting was through the F/P/T Liaison Committee on Problematic Substance Use. However, the evaluation team heard from staff and also from a member of the Committee that this committee is focused primarily on treatment issues and has been much less engaged with issues related to prevention.

DSCIF staff also noted that the transition from a regional to a national delivery model, accompanied by staff reductions, impacted on the level of engagement with funding recipients and P/Ts. Under the regional delivery model, former regional staff reported that they had well established relationships and networks with their regional stakeholders and engaged P/Ts and regional stakeholders in identifying gaps and setting priorities. The document review and interviews with funding recipients confirmed that recipients also received considerable support from regional staff during the implementation of their projects. Some National Office staff indicated that under the national delivery model, they have experienced challenges establishing and maintaining relationships with stakeholders and noted that developing such relationships takes time and can be more challenging to do under the national delivery model.

Communications with stakeholders is nevertheless an important component in assessing regional needs and gaps. The 2010 DSCIF Terms and Conditions emphasizes that ongoing collaboration with non-government organizations and partners at the federal, provincial and territorial levels helps to establish priorities and to ensure all parties invest their resources where they have the most impact, as well as to ensure regional needs are met within the context of the overall DSCIF objectives.<sup>51</sup>

### 4.3 Relevance: Issue #3 – Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities

**There is still a role for the federal government and Health Canada in preventing illicit drug use among youth.**

The federal role is grounded in its authorities under the *Constitution Act* (1867) and in section 4 of the *Department of Health Act* (1996). The *Department of Health Act* offers a broad public health mandate and sets out the Minister's powers, duties and functions, including:

- the promotion and preservation of the physical, mental and social well-being of the people of Canada;
- the protection of the people of Canada against risks to health and the spreading of diseases;
- investigation and research into public health, including the monitoring of diseases;
- the collection, analysis, interpretation, publication and distribution of information relating to public health; and
- the cooperation with provincial authorities with a view to the coordination of efforts.<sup>52</sup>

However, under the *Constitution Act*, education and prevention are primarily the responsibility of P/T governments.

The federal government has established a role in addressing illicit drug issues at the broad policy level through the NADS and, more specifically, has defined a role for Health Canada as the lead for the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS. As a partner department under the NADS, the DSCIF is the primary mechanism available to Health Canada to support community-based organizations in preventing illicit drug use among youth.

Departmental documents indicate that Health Canada has assumed various roles to achieve its mandate to help Canadians to maintain and improve their health, including regulator, service provider, catalyst for innovation, funder and information provider in Canada's health system.<sup>53</sup> With respect to the DSCIF, Health Canada's role has primarily been funder. DSCIF has supported the role of the P/Ts using the policy lever of contribution funding whereby the federal government has provided funding support to community-based and national organizations to pursue the policy objectives of the NADS.<sup>54</sup> Grants and contribution programs are widely recognized as important instruments for achieving federal government results and delivering on its responsibilities to Canadians.<sup>55 56</sup> The contribution funding mechanism has enabled Health Canada to engage communities in preventing illicit drug use by mobilizing a wide range of community-based organizations to carry out health promotion and prevention activities that contribute to the Government of Canada and departmental objective to prevent illicit drug use among youth.

The document review and key informant interviews also provided support for a federal and Health Canada role in addressing illicit drug use among youth. The evaluation of the NADS found agreement among the majority of P/T respondents that the federal government should have a role in the prevention of illicit drug use among youth, since the sheer magnitude of the illicit drug problem demands sizeable resources and because the problem is not contained within local, provincial/territorial, or regional boundaries.<sup>57</sup>

Analysis of feedback from P/T representatives interviewed for this evaluation supported the findings of the NADS evaluation. The majority of P/T respondents see a role for the federal government in providing funding support particularly to jurisdictions and organizations that lack the capacity or resources for prevention activities.



In terms of the role that stakeholders expect Health Canada to play in the prevention of illicit drug use among youth, the majority of P/T interview respondents expressed the view that Health Canada could assume a greater role in knowledge translation and exchange through the pan-Canadian dissemination of knowledge (synthesis and analysis of lessons learned, evidence based and promising practices) and products and resources (tools, guidelines, standards etc.) and by encouraging and facilitating collaboration and coordination among stakeholders. These expectations align with Health Canada's role as an information provider in Canada's health system.

Another theme that emerged through internal and external interviews, and related to knowledge translation and exchange, was the view that Health Canada should fund innovative projects and disseminate findings and lessons learned from these projects so that others can use the information and not have to reinvent the wheel. This view aligns with Health Canada's role as a catalyst for innovation. To date, the focus of DSCIF funding has not been exclusively on innovative practices although the CFP criteria do not exclude the funding of innovative projects. Funding criteria therefore have been based on community needs and the needs of vulnerable populations rather than on innovation.

A key strength of the DSCIF program is its flexibility in terms of being able to fund a wide range of community-based projects. The funding of community-based health promotion and prevention are not typically the responsibility of the federal government. However, to address the complexity and many challenges associated with illicit drug use and the differing levels of capacity across the country to address the need requires a concerted effort by all levels of government. DSCIF funding to a wide range of community-based organizations is the primary mechanism whereby the federal government can advance its policy objectives and ensure a focus on the prevention of illicit drug use among youth while supporting the role of the P/Ts. It also provides funding to build awareness and capacity at the community level and the opportunity to support innovative projects, the results of which can be applied more broadly. However, as the environment has recently changed for the DSCIF, an opportunity exists to examine the direction and scope of the new Program going forward to more fully align with the federal role.

#### **4.4 Performance: Issue #4 – Achievement of Expected Outcomes for Youth (Effectiveness)**

The expected ultimate outcomes for youth (i.e., reduced demand for illicit drugs) is based on the premise of a progression of change starting with increased awareness, knowledge and understanding of illicit drugs and their negative consequences, to acquiring the capacity and skills to avoid illicit drugs and, finally, behavioural change in the form of reduced risk taking behaviours.

#### 4.4.1 To what extent have the immediate outcomes for youth been achieved?

**The DSCIF contributed to an increased awareness and understanding, amongst the targeted youth, of healthy lifestyle choices and of illicit drugs and their negative consequences.**

Youth awareness was the primary focus for 39 of the 103 DSCIF projects funded through the 2007 and 2009 CFPs, with 36 projects in total reporting on this outcome. These projects tended to target the general youth population and were concerned about increasing awareness of illicit drugs, their use and their harmful effects. Awareness of the negative consequences of illicit drug use on personal health, relationships with family, school and work, as well as the legal consequences of using, were other areas that projects addressed. This outcome was based on the assumption that increasing awareness and understanding of illicit drugs and their negative consequences would help youth to acquire informed views of the harmful effects of using illicit drugs.

A variety of approaches were employed by projects to achieve their goals. The main approaches were peer education, mentoring, school curriculum supplementation and the use of social marketing or social media tools and techniques. In one classroom-based project focussing on drug impaired driving, students developed the products to share with others in their class. This use of peer education reinforced the messaging and was felt by the students to be more informative. Other projects targeted certain subpopulations of youth and used train the trainer approaches to enable youth leadership, peer-to-peer teaching and coaching and promotion of civic engagement.

From the 2007 CFP, 27 project leads reported on increased awareness and understanding. About two thirds perceived that their projects had contributed toward increasing awareness and understanding of healthy lifestyle choices (63%) and of illicit drugs and their effects (67%). In one project that focussed on both parents and youth, there was a substantial increase in awareness of parents on signs of drug use and risk factors that contribute to drug use. At baseline, 27% of parents were aware or very aware of the signs of drug use and this increased to 82% at the three month follow-up. Awareness of the risk factors that contributed to drug use increased from 28% at baseline to 83% three months post-intervention. Another project reported that youth visiting their website identified a change in awareness and understanding. The most frequent changes were increased awareness regarding short and long term effects of drug use, how to deal with drug and alcohol addictions and when to get help, and the different names by which drugs are known.

Nine of the eleven 2009 CFP projects that focused on this outcome administered the Health Canada Survey: Young People and Illegal Drugs 1 to youth before and after they participated in the intervention. This survey assessed the youth's awareness and understanding of healthy lifestyle choices and of illicit drugs and their negative consequences.

Overall, youth awareness of where to get reliable information on drugs increased after the project interventions. Initial levels were quite high (over 66%) but the increase to 77% post intervention was still statistically significant. As well, there was a statistically significant positive change in the level of awareness of healthy lifestyle choices. Youth were able to identify the importance of various healthy choices, such as eating healthy, getting enough sleep and avoiding drugs.

Projects also had an impact on the overall awareness and understanding of illicit drugs. Youth generally felt that they had a high or very high level of awareness of illicit drugs and their consequences pre-intervention (61%). Post project intervention, there was a statistically significant increase to 65%. This result was mainly attributable to the 13 to 15 age group. When analyzed by gender, only males had a significant increase in level of awareness of illegal drugs and their consequences.

When knowledge about the effects of specific illegal drugs was looked at, it was found that at baseline youth reported knowing most about the effects of cannabis, followed by cocaine, and crack. Youth knowledge about the effects of specific drugs increased significantly (between 6.5% and 14.2 %, depending on the drug) post project intervention for all but two drugs, GHB (ecstasy) and Ketamine.

Youth awareness and understanding of the effects of illicit drug use on personal health, relationships, school or work performance, crime and relationships was not changed by the projects as it was already high. In general, over 85% of the respondents could see that drug use had a medium to large effect on health and relationships. Awareness and understanding of the impacts of drug use on community was lower (74%), but there was a increase after project programming to 78%. Youth were more readily able to identify personal behaviour choices that would be impacted by drug use after the project interventions.

The survey also examined the awareness and understanding of factors that influence decisions to use or not use drugs and potential problems that can affect people who use illegal drugs. Post project results show that youth significantly increased their awareness of these factors. The importance of family and community connections, including school, was seen as a protective factor. Increasing protective factors to help youth avoid illicit drug use is seen as an important element in the program theory of change. If youth are provided with the necessary resilience and skills there will be a reduction in risk taking behaviours associated with illicit drug use. Connections within the community are key resilience factors. In one of the case study projects, participants noted that as a result of participating in the project they felt more engaged with their school and were more comfortable seeking help from school officials. These participants also reported that they were now more likely to resist peer pressure and avoid situations where they may be exposed to illicit drugs.

#### 4.4.2 To what extent have the intermediate outcomes for youth been achieved?

##### **Youth who participated in DSCIF projects were found to have acquired or improved their capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drug use.**

There were 49 projects funded through the 2007 and 2009 CFPs with a primary focus to help youth acquire or improve their capacity to avoid illicit drug use. Forty-two projects reported on this outcome.

The most common approach to achieve this outcome was to use a peer leadership model. Projects selected youth with leadership skills and trained them to be peer teachers of other youth at risk of harmful substance use. Several projects used similar approaches targeted at specific subpopulations of vulnerable youth such as girls and young women, aboriginal youth in both rural and urban settings, homeless and street involved youth, youth living in large social housing projects, youth with concurrent disorders (addiction and mental health) and youth who identified as LGBT.

The expected outcomes of project activities were acquisition of knowledge and skills to avoid drug use, including coping, avoidance and resistance strategies and skills. Another important component of building capacity was building participant resilience, including self-efficacy and awareness of access to supports in the community.

Project leads for 29 projects from the 2007 CFPs reported on one or more of the indicators related to this outcome:

- 69% perceived an increased level of knowledge about how to avoid illicit drugs among youth participating in their programs. The positive effects they reported were increased confidence, awareness of triggers to substance use, development of skills to respond to peer pressure, increased ability to communicate, greater comfort to refuse drugs and leadership skills. A few projects reported no significant change in knowledge or skills.
- 83% perceived positive changes in the level and nature of coping, avoidance and resistance skills such as, overall increased coping skills, new skills in relationship building, development of supportive interactions, positive attitude shifts, increased skills in facilitation techniques, greater ability to engage in prevention and educational discussions, and improvements in family change variables, family functioning, parenting communications and organization.
- 90.5% perceived an increase in the level and nature of participant resilience, including self-efficacy and access to support. Project leads reported that participants improved their relationships, gained confidence, received positive community support, increased their access to resources and increased their awareness of where to go for help, and enhanced their social skills.
- 78.3% perceived a change in intention to use, including first use, frequency and nature of use. Project leads reported qualitative statements of resolve made by participants not to use or to reduce use of illicit drugs.

Project leads from the 2009 CFP who had as their primary outcome to acquire/improve capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drug use administered the Health Canada Survey: Young People and Illegal Drugs 2 to youth before and after the intervention. Three indicators were used to measure this outcome: level and nature of knowledge about how to avoid illicit drug use, level and nature of skills – coping, avoidance and resistance and level and nature of participant resilience –, self efficacy and access to support.

Project participants were asked about the likelihood that they would use one of several different strategies to avoid drug use in certain situations and about their ability to avoid/resist drug use under specific situations. Survey results showed statistically significant positive findings from baseline to post project intervention suggesting an increase in the likelihood that youth who participated in the projects will use various strategies to avoid or resist drug use. Becoming educated about drugs showed the greatest change, from 79% at baseline to 88% post intervention.

Project participants were asked a number of questions around the intention to use marihuana and illicit drugs other than marihuana. Survey results showed a statistically significant decrease from baseline to post project intervention in the following:

- likelihood to try or regularly use marihuana in the next 12 months. For example the number of respondents who indicated that they were very unlikely or unlikely to regularly use marihuana increased from 84.4% at baseline to 92.7% post intervention.
- likelihood to try or regularly use other illicit drugs in the next 12 months. At baseline, a large number of respondents already responded that they were very unlikely to regularly use other illegal drugs (92.7%). The percentage post-intervention increased marginally to 94.1%.

Age and gender differences were found for the intention to try or regularly use marihuana. Survey results showed the following statistically significant results:

- decrease in the intention to try marihuana for the 13 to 15 and 16 to 18 age groups but no significant change for the 10 to 12 and the 19 years and older age group.
- decrease in the intention to regularly use marihuana among 10 to 12, 13 to 15 and 16 to 18 age groups. There were an insufficient number of respondents in the 19 and older age group.
- decrease in the intention to try marihuana for females but not for males
- decrease in the intention to regularly use marihuana among males but not females. The intention to use marihuana was already low at baseline for females.

These survey results showing age and gender differences, along with CADUMS data which showed the average age of onset of marihuana use to be 16.1 years<sup>58</sup>, provide useful information for future planning and delivery of prevention programs for youth. For instance, these findings underscore the importance of timing in preventing drug use and suggest that different prevention goals may be more appropriately targeted at those in junior high or their early high school years instead of in their final year of high school.

Youth were asked about their sources for information about illegal drugs, the people with whom they were comfortable talking about drugs, and the extent to which they have positive relationships. They were also asked a series of questions to measure self-esteem, leadership skills, and communication skills. The survey results showed:

- The most frequently cited sources of information at baseline were the internet, parents, friends and school. Post intervention, other family member increased by 10 percentage points, and school increased by 5.5 percentage points. Brochures and posters also increased by almost 10 percentage points, perhaps as a result of many projects producing their own promotion and educational material.
- There was no significant change between baseline and post project intervention scores in the following areas: developing positive relationships, self-esteem, leadership skills or communications skills.

In one of the case studies the youth participants practiced various ways to avoid or resist illicit drugs. The 4 Ds (Define, Decide, Do or Depart) of Friendly Refusal were taught, and reinforced through skits and presentations to younger students. Participants were able to provide examples of how they used these techniques to avoid situations where illicit drugs may be present and to resist pressure to try illicit drugs.

#### **4.4.3 To what extent have the longer term outcomes for youth been achieved?**

**While the document review found specific examples reported by projects of reduced risk taking behaviour among youth, the overall extent to which the DSCIF program has contributed to this outcome cannot be assessed at this time.**

This outcome is based on the premise that improving the target population's knowledge of how to avoid drug use and providing them with the capacity and skills for avoiding drug use, including coping, avoidance and resistance strategies and skills, will lead to improved decision-making and a decreased likelihood of illicit drug use.

The evaluation cannot make an overall assessment of the achievement of this outcome because the focus of performance data collection was on the immediate and intermediate outcomes. Data from project progress and evaluation reports did provide some examples of behaviour change; however, results cannot be generalized.

Positive changes associated with risk taking behaviour among youth participating in DSCIF projects include:

- A reduction in frequency of use of illicit drugs. One project found that all of their youth participants decreased or ceased using cannabis, as a result of involvement with the project.
- Improvements in class attendance and involvement during the project. As some projects were school based, participants increased school attendance to continue involvement with the project activities.



## 4.5 Performance: Issue #4 – Achievement of Expected Outcomes for Communities (Effectiveness)

The DSCIF program’s outcomes for communities are generally aligned with the following stages along the knowledge translation continuum:

- access to health promotion and prevention resources;
- awareness and knowledge of health promotion and prevention resources;
- uptake of health promotion and prevention resources;
- engagement of community structures and networks; and
- improvements to community practices.

### 4.5.1 To what extent have the immediate outcomes for communities been achieved?

Two related outcomes focus on immediate changes within the community as a result of knowledge translation and exchange activities: access to health promotion and prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth and awareness/knowledge of health promotion and prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth.

**There is evidence that funded projects increased access to health promotion and prevention resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth within their communities.**

Projects developed a variety of health promotion and prevention resources. All projects produced one or more products and/or resources to increase public awareness and understanding of illicit drugs or to improve program delivery. As illustrated in Table 5, among the products produced by the projects were publications (e.g., pamphlets, brochures, fact sheets, posters, booklets and reports, promotional materials), websites, multi-media products (e.g., CDs, DVDs, videos), and toolkits.

In addition projects produced planning tools/infrastructure development (e.g., strategies, frameworks, networks and consortia) or organized knowledge exchange mechanisms such as conferences, workshops or symposia, or skills transfer mechanisms including training workshops, seminars, and curriculum resources.

**Table 5: Resources produced by DSCIF Projects**

Products Produced	Number of projects	Number produced
Publications	53	998
Multi-media	50	550
Tool kits	18	25
Websites	32	33
Training Events	52	1207

Source: Synopsis of project progress reports

**While projects disseminated their resources to stakeholders within their communities and networks, further dissemination of knowledge and resources regionally or nationally did not happen for most projects.**

As generators of prevention and health promotion knowledge products and resources, the DSCIF funded projects were expected to increase access to and awareness/knowledge of their health promotion and prevention resources through dissemination activities. While projects reported on their dissemination activities, the extent to which the DSCIF projects increased awareness/knowledge of DSCIF resources was difficult to determine.

The 2007 and 2009 CFPs included a requirement that project proposals describe the plan for sharing information and materials resulting from the project.<sup>59</sup> Evidence from the document review and verified through interviews with project representatives indicated that DSCIF projects proactively disseminated and shared the products, resources and learnings with local partners and through their networks. Materials developed by DSCIF projects have been used in classroom settings, and by youth workers. In some instances, resources have been incorporated into strategic plans and community programming.

With the exception of national organizations and some of the larger organizations, evidence indicated that funding recipients generally did not disseminate their DSCIF products and resources more broadly (i.e., outside their communities or networks). Ten of the funded projects did participate in a NADS knowledge event in 2012. However, this event has not been repeated. Thirty-two projects reported having a website where they posted materials. Many of these websites were not maintained after DSCIF funding ended. There also was not consistent collection of web statistics that would allow a measure of the reach of these resources.

The prevention standards developed by the Canadian Centre for Substance Abuse (CCSA) are an exception. In the first month after release in 2010, the Community Based Standards document was downloaded 478 times (392 English downloads and 86 French downloads). As well, 150 hard copies of the document were requested.

Interviews demonstrated that project representatives were generally unaware of the resources produced by other DSCIF projects, although some were aware of other DSCIF funded projects in their province. This awareness was a result of participation in regional ‘showcases’ organized by regional staff under the regional program delivery model. These showcases took place at the beginning of the project funding and brought project leads together to discuss their projects. The showcases were viewed positively by funding recipients as an opportunity for information sharing and awareness raising. Informal information sharing at the regional level also facilitated the development of networks within the region and increased awareness and access to health promotion and prevention resources. The lack of knowledge about resources produced by other DSCIF funded projects may have led to the production of similar resources, and a duplication of efforts on the parts of projects. Increased dissemination may have prevented the ‘reinvention of the wheel’ and allowed projects to spend their resources on other activities.



Many P/T respondents were also unaware of the projects funded through the DSCIF operating in their province as well as the resources produced by these projects. Again, the CCSA's Community Based Standards was an exception, as some of the P/T representatives were familiar with this resource. In addition, these Standards were a foundational piece used by the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime to develop the International Standards, released in March 2013.

### **Health Canada's role in knowledge translation and exchange is not well defined.**

At the Program level, the DSCIF logic model identified knowledge exchange as one of the Program level activities. Some knowledge exchange activities have occurred at the Program level. For example, a presentation on findings and lessons learned was made at the 2013 Issues of Substance Conference. DSCIF staff have also engaged in knowledge sharing regarding their approach to performance data collection. Presentations on the approach to collecting consistent and comparable outcome data at the project level have been made in a variety of external settings: other government department information sharing on performance measurement, Performance and Planning Exchange (PPX) conference, and the Canadian Evaluation Society 2014 Annual Conference, as well as within Health Canada.

However, the document review and interviews with project representatives revealed that the Program has assumed a limited role in knowledge translation (analysis or synthesis) and pan-Canadian dissemination of DSCIF knowledge products and resources to interested stakeholders. For example, project representatives and P/T respondents were interested in the results and lessons learned from DSCIF projects. Although the Program has been proactive in sharing the lessons learned and the report on project outcome results with newly funded projects, many completed projects were unaware of the results of the outcome surveys which their participants had completed as part of the project's evaluation requirements.<sup>iv</sup>

Knowledge exchange and the importance of drawing a link between project results and knowledge transfer in order to contribute to broader research, policy, and program development was also identified as a weakness in the evaluation of the NADS, as well as in Health Canada's internal lessons learned report. The NADS evaluation concluded that efforts should be made to coordinate and strengthen knowledge transfer activities across all partner departments. The evaluation noted the importance of recognizing that the eventual impact of projects is dependent on the ability to transfer that knowledge to other parties and for them to act on it.<sup>60</sup> The evaluation recommended development of a mechanism for disseminating knowledge developed through the prevention and treatment components of the NADS.<sup>61</sup> As a result of the 2012 NADS evaluation, DSCIF and other programs under the Prevention and Treatment Action Plans have made efforts to coordinate and strengthen knowledge transfer activities. A Knowledge Exchange Working Group has been developed, and a Knowledge Development translation and exchange strategy has been drafted.

---

<sup>iv</sup> Health Canada contracted a consulting firm to oversee the development, implementation and analysis of the outcome surveys.

Similarly, an internal Health Canada lessons learned report (2013) concluded that there was a need for a knowledge translation and exchange role for the DSCIF program. The report concluded that “DSCIF should play a greater role in knowledge translation and exchange. DSCIF should embed knowledge translation and exchange into their overarching program design. This would include developing a knowledge strategy and allocating sufficient resources to complete related tasks.”<sup>62</sup>

The DSCIF could have a broader impact if the Program strengthened its role as an information provider, by engaging in knowledge translation (analyzing and synthesizing project information and performance results) and exchange activities and facilitating pan-Canadian access to the knowledge products and resources produced by DSCIF funded projects. Relying exclusively on projects to disseminate the knowledge products and resources that they produce limits the reach of the knowledge products and resources. Small organizations have limited capacity to disseminate knowledge and resources broadly. Assuming a more significant role in knowledge translation and Pan-Canadian knowledge exchange to make the knowledge products and resources generated through DSCIF projects more accessible, would extend the Program reach and influence and enable stakeholders to act on the information.

However, the Program first needs to define its role in knowledge translation and exchange, as it is currently not clear. Interviews with P/T and project representatives stressed that knowledge exchange on promising evidence based practices was important, and many identified this as a key role that could be played by Health Canada. Others, however, suggested that Health Canada may lack the capacity to take on this role and another organization would be better suited to assume the role.

Within Health Canada, staff also had differing views as to Health Canada’s role regarding knowledge translation and exchange. Although many of the Program staff interviewed recognized the need to have a role in synthesizing findings and identifying promising evidence-based practices, they indicated that currently there is limited capacity within the Program to embark on these activities. Some staff felt that projects had the responsibility to disseminate their resources and information. The document review confirmed this view, as funding recipients were asked to report their dissemination plans in their progress reporting. Guidance on dissemination plans did not instruct projects to attempt national level knowledge exchange.

#### **4.5.2 To what extent have the intermediate outcomes for communities been achieved?**

**At the community level, there is evidence of uptake of health promotion and prevention resources generated through DSCIF projects.**

The Program logic model focuses on the uptake of health promotion and prevention knowledge and resources at the community level. The increased application of health promotion and prevention knowledge/resources is expected to better prepare communities to address illicit drug use among youth.

The document review of project progress and evaluation reports found evidence that, at the community level, uptake of resources as a result of some DSCIF projects is occurring. For example, the document review found that information and resources produced by DSCIF projects are being used in classrooms and, more broadly, schools and communities outside the school that produced the resources, used in youth workers' daily work, incorporated into municipal and organizations' strategic plans and program planning and integrated into organizations' ongoing work.

The following are specific examples of uptake of health promotion and prevention knowledge and resources from the document review:

- One project reported that following a presentation of their health promotion and illicit drug use prevention program for young women, a local women's centre indicated interest in implementing the project within their organization.
- Another project reported an increased demand for their project's activities following dissemination of promotional activities and implementation of their communications plan.
- In one school based project, 37% of teachers identified increased awareness of drug information and resources that are available to youth as a key learning from the professional development session.

Other projects provided evidence that the resources they developed through DSCIF funding, or knowledge acquired through participation in a DSCIF project, were being used. For example:

- One project reported that school community councils and minor sport organizations were using its resources. Another project indicated that their products are in high demand and very valuable to front-line staff and their clients, especially with translated versions in many languages.
- A survey following up on the implementation of the CCSA standards indicated 39% of survey respondents and 51% of those aware of the Standards have begun using them in their work.
- In one school based project, 83% of teachers said they were ready to implement the project in their classrooms, 2-3 weeks after training; 33% said they had already implemented the project and 33% were ready to do so.

**At the Program level, there is an opportunity to leverage the substantial performance data that has been collected to generate knowledge that can inform strategic planning, policy and program development, identify promising practices and guide community based programming.**

As noted above, the DSCIF program logic model also identifies knowledge exchange as a Program level activity, independent of the activities of the funded projects in this area. However, knowledge exchange requires analysis and knowledge translation to distil what is relevant to policy and program decision makers and to the prevention community. There is also an expectation that the Program will apply the knowledge gained through project performance reporting and evaluation activities to inform Program policy and program decisions as well provide information that will inform and support the prevention efforts of its stakeholders.

The Program has collected a wealth of project level performance and evaluation data over the last five years. This has included bi-annually reporting against indicators, project progress and evaluation reports and the collection of outcome data. The Program did use these findings and lessons learned to focus the priorities for the third round of funding on projects that focused on capacity building and behaviour changes amongst youth. Aside from this example, it is unclear how project level performance data is being used to inform strategic decisions about the Program (e.g., program objectives, program design improvements and to identify future research). This may be due, in part, to the fact that some of the final progress reports and evaluations for the 2009 CFP projects and the outcome report only became available in the fall of 2013. Staff indicated that they had not yet had an opportunity to analyze the full data set.

The Program has an opportunity to leverage the performance information it has collected from projects, along with the more recently completed (November 2013) project outcome report, to support strategic decisions about the future direction of the DSCIF and to contribute to the evidence base on community based illicit drug prevention programming.

**A key achievement of the DSCIF was the extent to which community partners and networks were engaged in efforts to prevent illicit drug use among youth in their communities.**

Projects that had as their goal to increase community engagement focussed their activities on increasing collaboration between community-based groups and agencies, networks of people and resources, social inclusion, communication and skill building. Engaging new and existing community structures and networks in health promotion and prevention efforts was expected to entrench and support illicit drug prevention in the community. Community structures and networks were also involved in strategy and resource creation and dissemination.

A wide range of community partners were identified through the document review including community-based agencies and organizations (e.g., addictions and mental health services, YMCA, youth centres), schools and school boards, universities, non-governmental organizations, other levels of government, health authorities, RCMP and police, clergy, parent-school committees, youth, business owners, and Aboriginal organizations.

All lines of evidence including the Project Template Summary results from the 2007 CFP projects, survey responses from 2009 CFP projects, the document review, case studies and interviews with project representatives indicated that the DSCIF achieved this outcome. Community engagement was an integral aspect of the DSCIF program and working collaboratively with existing and new partners appeared to be inherent to the implementation of DSCIF projects. The evaluation found that in some communities, the DSCIF projects were instrumental in starting the dialog among community organizations, parents and youth about the issue of drug use among youth.

The majority of project leads (96.7%) from the 2007 CFP who reported on community engagement (n=32) provided positive evidence that both new and existing community partners were engaged in their project.

Similar results were achieved with the administration of the Community Capacity Building Tool pre and post intervention by the 2009 CFP projects.<sup>63</sup> 12 surveys were completed. There was a statistically significant change from baseline to post project on all of the following dimensions of community capacity:

- participation by the target population, community members, and other stakeholders;
- developing and nurturing both formal and informal local leaders during the project;
- engaging smaller or less formal community groups and committees;
- receipt of external supports from, for example government departments and regional health authorities;
- extent to which the project has explored the root causes and involved the target population in exploring root causes and finding solutions;
- capacity development (skills, knowledge and learning) as the project develops;
- linking the project with individuals and others; and
- sense of community.

Interviews with project representatives and the case studies also found that establishing partnerships was critical to the success of the project. The DSCIF provided an important source of funds to support collective action at the community level, in a way that was appropriate for the unique circumstances of each community. 100% of project representatives interviewed spoke to the importance of community partnerships and were able to describe a wide range of partnerships associated with their projects. Many indicated that the partnerships that were developed as a result of their DSCIF-funded project have continued beyond the DSCIF funding period.

The types of benefits derived from community engagement and the contributions of partners included knowledge/expertise, coordination and linkages with networks of existing services, in-kind resources (e.g., time, facilities, services such as translation, web design, and social media), and support for delivery, communications, strategic planning and involvement in strategy and resource creation and dissemination.

The following are some concrete examples, identified through the document review, of the benefits derived from a range of different types of community partnerships:

- One project reported new relationships with three new public health units, with interest in maintaining the program, and six schools from five different school boards.
- Several projects collaborated with local universities to harness their resources and partnerships to build community capacity.
- A project that created new community structures and networks in the form of project advisory committees in several communities, comprised of representatives from most of the key community sectors having an interest in youth and illicit drug issues, found that these committees not only provided guidance for project activities, but also operated as forums for the exchange of information and ideas on services, resources and programs available to, and/or needed within the area. Another project that created and maintained an Advisory Committee found that the Committee played an instrumental role in each step of the resource development.

A case study of a municipal-level project found active involvement in the development of its drug strategy by over 30 members from diverse types of organizations that included justice, enforcement, political, public health, primary care health, substance use treatment, housing, Aboriginal governance, private business, and self-help and faith-based. The strategy also involved citizens of all ages, including youth and seniors. The project reported that representatives from these diverse organizations were consistently engaged in the creation and consequent implementation of the drug strategy. Prior to the DSCIF initiative, there was no structure in place that incorporated organizations from diverse sectors at a leadership level.

There were several lessons learned about partnerships. Establishing partnerships early in the process, as well as maintaining good relationships through good communication and flexibility throughout the project contributed to success. Meaningful involvement of youth as partners at all stages of the project emerged as an important lesson learned for many of the projects. Youth engagement was also raised as a key success factor by most of the case study projects. Some projects had to learn these lessons as the project evolved. There is an opportunity for the DSCIF to share these lessons learned about youth engagement with future projects so that they are able to build on this knowledge.

#### **4.5.3 To what extent have the longer term outcomes for communities been achieved?**

**While there are examples of improvements to community practice; the extent to which the Program has contributed to the achievement of this outcome is not clear given the available evidence.**

This outcome builds on the expectation that the uptake of health promotion and prevention knowledge will lead to the application of knowledge and lead to improved community practices.

As is the case with the longer term outcome for youth, there is limited data available to make an overall assessment on the achievement of this longer-term outcome. However, concrete examples are available from the document review:

- A project that partnered with Black community organizations resulted in the project being able to increase the services offered to families, build networks with other social institutions like school boards, and obtain strategic planning, knowledge and expertise through collaborative and consultative endeavours.
- Another project reported that strengthened partnerships with police services and addictions services have led to the availability of in-school addictions services and the appointment of a Community-School Police Liaison Officer. In addition, the engagement of Elders with important cultural messages regarding healthy lifestyles and the need to avoid alcohol and illicit drugs enhanced the messages being delivered by the Program.



## 4.6 Performance: Issue #5 – Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency

**The DSCIF program has made efforts to operate more efficiently and economically but there are further opportunities for administrative efficiencies.**

The demonstration of efficiency and economy is defined by the Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009) as an assessment of program resource utilization in relation to the production of outputs and progress toward expected outcomes. This evaluation focused on an operational efficiency analysis based on findings from the key informant interviews, literature review, and available financial data.

DSCIF had an overall budget of \$56.6M including a \$50M contribution budget. Table 6 shows the planned (Treasury Board allocation) versus actual spending for DSCIF's contribution funding. The Program indicated that the majority of the unspent contribution budget in 2008-09 was reprofiled to 2010-11 (60%). The Program noted that although lapses occurred in the first year, primarily due to delays in project approvals, funds were re-profiled to future years and there have been no significant lapses since 2009-2010.

**Table 6: DSCIF Planned Versus Actual Contribution Funding**

DSCIF	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011	2011-2012	2012-2013	Total
Planned	\$9 800 000	\$9 800 000	\$9 800 000	\$9 800 000	\$9 800 000	\$49 000 000
Actual	\$4 833 856	\$9 007 595	\$12 378 153	\$10 072 244	\$9 800 605	\$46 092 453

Actual operating expenditures for DSCIF were below planned amounts in every year except 2010-11, as seen in Table 7. This was also the year with the highest contribution funding. The actual administrative ratio over the five years covered by the evaluation was 12%; this is lower than the administrative ratio (13%) from the original Treasury Board allocation. The administrative ratio is calculated as the percentage of total funds that is used for administrative purposes (i.e., O&M and salary spending). The Program achieved administrative efficiencies by supporting multi-year funding of projects, and employing existing administrative processes (such as amendments to low risk projects) to continue project work and effectively utilize all available funds.

**Table 7: DSCIF Planned versus Actual O&M and Salary**

DSCIF	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011	2011-2012	2012-2013	Total
Planned	\$1 457 940	\$1 457 940	\$1 457 940	\$1 457 940	\$749 700	\$6 581 460
Actual	\$1 361 943	\$1 383 537	\$1 615 883	\$1 365 644	\$697 678	\$6 424 685



There have been changes within the program area that have contributed to operational efficiency. In 2012-13, all program delivery was moved to the national office. This reduction of regional staff and operations provided more streamlined internal financial monitoring. The Program also adjusted to an 80% reduction in their operations and management budget. This impacted on the level of support to and oversight of funded projects as site visits were no longer feasible.

The CFP process was seen as an area that could be more efficient, by both the funded projects and by Program staff. DCSIF uses a traditional call for proposal process with a set window of opportunity for projects to apply within, as well as a set time frame for project implementation to commence. Projects found the timing of the actual calls, the length of time before approval, and the short time between approval and project start-up caused inefficiencies. The burden on staff to review proposals also caused some delays. The Program did shorten the average time from launch of the call for proposals to project start-up between the 2007 and 2009 funding periods; there are still areas for time savings.

Many other Grant and Contribution Programs are examining alternative methods for project submissions. The letter of intent process, which allows projects to submit a shorter general proposal for review, prior to the submission of a full proposal, is one approach. For the 2013 CFP, program staff felt that this would result in additional burden on the Program and would not be feasible within the current parameters of the DSCIF. The letter of intent process can benefit projects by allowing them more time to develop a proposal and ensure that all partners are on board.

The DSCIF program has made strides towards reducing the burden of reporting requirements on funding recipients. It has introduced a risk-based approach to reporting, including reducing reporting requirements funded under the 2013 CFP by eliminating the need to complete an interim project evaluation and final project report. There were issues regarding the formats required for reporting early in the funding process, but the technical difficulties have been mainly resolved. The Program is continuing to work with initiatives within the department on grants and contributions electronic reporting. As well, a risk based approach to reporting requirements and the elimination of the mid-project evaluation report have reduced the overall burden. Projects also have the opportunity to incorporate the data required for the common outcome reporting tools into their project level evaluations. This may reduce duplication of effort within the projects and further decrease the perceived burden of reporting.

Prevention based activities have been shown to have a significant positive effect on society and the economy. While it was not possible to examine the societal savings associated with DSCIF within the scope of this evaluation, American evidence<sup>64</sup> has shown that for every dollar spent on drug use prevention there is an associated savings of at least \$15. The school based approach has shown clear cost savings. For example, one Washington State school life skills training program that targeted the initiation of risky behaviours leading to substance abuse showed a benefit-cost ratio of 37:1<sup>65</sup>

Many of the completed projects indicated that some or all of their activities would continue, beyond the DSCIF funding period. Of the 61 projects providing this information, 88% were planning on continuing some or all of the activities. The remaining projects reported that they

would not be able to sustain their activities once their DSCIF funding ended. The sustainability of project activities demonstrates the on-going benefit to their communities and the overall support for drug prevention initiatives. Those projects that were fully continuing were able to integrate their activities into the ongoing work of their host or partner organizations. In one instance, project partners combined their resources to continue supporting a staff position previously funded through the DSCIF. In another of the case studies, the project was able to show the value of their activities and secure on-going funding from an external source after the DSCIF funding contribution ended.

As well, the majority of project representatives interviewed reported that they received in-kind support for their project activities beyond the DSCIF contribution amounts. The majority of in-kind resources came from project partners, and was in the form of expertise, connections to networks, and resources (such as facility space and administrative support). The file review corroborated that projects leveraged their relationships with stakeholders and partners. Some projects were able to identify external funding sources that would not have been possible without the initial funding from DSCIF. For these projects, the external funding was approximately 10% of the DSCIF amounts. However this is not a full representation of the amount of leveraged resources as reporting requirements that were in place did not require funding recipients to report on the dollar value of financial and in-kind resources.

The DSCIF focus on community level prevention activities could have led to duplication of efforts, as there are other funders involved at the community level. However, no duplication with other programs was identified. The health promotion and prevention community approach is supported and complemented by the work of other NADS partners, including the National Crime Prevention Centre (NCPC). NCPC supports targeted, evidence-based national and community-based crime prevention projects that aim to prevent and reduce drug abuse and drug-related crime among at-risk populations and communities. Target populations include at-risk children aged 7-12 who use substances, youth aged 13-17 who use substances and are at risk of displaying delinquent behaviour, juvenile and adult offenders no longer in correctional supervision who are addicted to substances, and Aboriginal people who are addicted to substances. Provincial and territorial governments' efforts towards preventing illicit drug use among youth tend to be part of broader strategies that address substance abuse as a whole. This also complements the DSCIF focus on illicit drugs within at-risk populations.

In many jurisdictions across Canada there is a focus on the continuum of care that links prevention, treatment and aftercare. Currently, discussions are occurring within Health Canada about merging the DSCIF and the DTFP. This proposed merger would align with the continuum of care approach of the provinces. As well, DSCIF has broadened its scope to fund projects that address prescription drug abuse. This broader focus also aligns with provincial direction. The merger of two funding programs could reduce costs by eliminating any overlapping administration associated with separate funds. With a consolidated fund, projects can address both prevention and treatment and allow for flexibility in meeting the needs of at-risk populations.

#### **4.6.1 Observations on the Adequacy and Use of Performance Measurement Data**

The DSCIF has been collecting a wealth of performance data from the funded projects. The efforts made in performance measurement by the Program have yielded solid evidence on the impacts being made by the funded projects.

Projects completed progress reports, mid-term and final project evaluations and participated in common data collection within one of three outcome areas. The implementation of a common tool to collect outcome indicators was a positive step. This common outcome data provided key evidence in this evaluation, and will continue to support Program activities. There were some issues with the implementation of the approach as tools and support were not in place at the start of the funding. As well, some projects felt that the tools were not appropriate for their target population or participants. This was especially true for Aboriginal projects. The Program is continuing to address these concerns by allowing modifications of questionnaires and providing further training on the evaluation process for projects.

The project level reporting on outcomes has led to inefficiencies. Projects were expected to evaluate their projects and provide information on all the outcomes identified in the logic model, as well as participate in the outcome surveys which focussed on three of the main outcome areas. Although projects had the opportunity to incorporate the data required for the common outcome reporting tools into their project level evaluations, not all did. As the DSCIF program staff will now be responsible for the outcome evaluation (it was previously managed by a contractor), there should be attention paid to opportunities to reduce burden on both project and Program staff, while ensuring that sufficient performance and outcome data is available for future program and evaluation requirements.

As well, many project representatives interviewed were not familiar with the final results from the common outcome evaluation. The Program had shared results with newly funded projects, but not those projects that were no longer receiving funding. Project representatives interviewed would have appreciated receiving feedback from their outcome survey results so that they could learn from the results and identify areas for improvement.

The Program also consolidated and reviewed performance information from the other data sources (overview, progress and evaluation reports), to report bi-annually against indicators and to prepare internal documents on lessons learned and project achievements. Combining these with the common outcome information has allowed for the inclusion of evidence based information in parliamentary reports and has supported the required NADS reporting. This information has also been shared with new funding recipients and at conferences.

There are some areas where performance measurement could be enhanced to support assessment of efficiency and economy, specifically leveraged funds and financial value of in-kind support.

## 5.0 Conclusions

### 5.1 Conclusions – Relevance

All the lines of evidence confirmed the ongoing relevance of the DSCIF.

#### 5.1.1 Continued Need

There is an ongoing need for community-based health promotion and prevention efforts to build capacity and to address gaps and emerging issues associated with illicit drug use. National surveys indicate that the conditions that led to the realignment of DSCIF under the NADS in 2007 still exist. Rates of illicit drug use among youth 15 to 24 years of age remain higher than among adults. Certain subpopulations of youth (Aboriginal, street-involved/homeless youth and lesbian, bi-sexual, gay and transgendered (LGBT) youth) have even higher rates of illicit drug use. The literature indicates that prevention efforts can mitigate a range of legal, social and economic impacts of illicit drug use. The DSCIF provides an important source of funds to support collective action at the community level, in a way that is appropriate for the unique circumstances of each community.

#### 5.1.2 Alignment with Government Priorities

The DSCIF program's health promotion and prevention activities support the federal government's priority areas of illicit drugs and youth. Health Canada is the lead on the NADS Prevention Action Plan. The DSCIF, as a key component of the Prevention Action Plan, therefore aligns with federal priorities for illicit drug use as articulated in the NADS.

The objectives of the DSCIF program to raise awareness and understanding of the harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use also supports Health Canada's Strategic Outcome #2 –health risks and benefits associated with food, products, substances, and environmental factors are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians.

There are no clear, planned formal mechanisms in place to ensure the appropriate internal and external stakeholders are engaged at key decision points in the program lifecycle. Stakeholder engagement should be planned and deliberate so that the purpose and intent of engagement are obvious to all involved. The policy function is currently located in the Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch (HECSB) and the management and administration of the DSCIF contribution agreements is located in the Strategic Policy Branch (SPB). Multiple reorganizations, staff turnover and reductions have contributed to decreased collaboration between the two areas at key decision points (e.g., policy decisions, decisions on DSCIF funding priorities and CFP processes). The evaluation found that the transition from a regional to national delivery model has also impacted on Health Canada's level of engagement with external stakeholders in identifying gaps and determining funding priorities.

### **5.1.3 Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities**

Education and prevention are typically the responsibilities of the provinces and territories (P/Ts). Funding community-based programming is generally not a federal role. However, the concerted effort of all levels of government is necessary to address the complexity and many challenges associated with illicit drug use, as well as the differing level of capacity to address illicit drug use among youth across the country.

The P/Ts generally address substance abuse more broadly to include both licit and illicit substances. The federal government has played a role at the broad policy level through NADS to address illicit drug use. Health Canada supports this role as the lead on the Prevention Action Plan of the NADS. It fulfills the federal commitment to implement the Prevention Action Plan by funding innovative projects and mobilizing a wide range of community-based organizations to carry out health promotion and prevention activities that focus on illicit drugs while also supporting the role of the P/Ts. However, as the environment has recently changed for this Program, an opportunity exists to examine the direction and scope of the new Program going forward to more fully align with the federal role.

Most P/Ts and project stakeholders supported a role for Health Canada as a funder but also noted that Health Canada could have a stronger and more influential role as a funder of innovative practices, in knowledge translation and exchange, and in facilitating collaboration and coordination to address illicit drug use among youth.

## **5.2 Conclusions – Performance**

### **5.2.1 Achievement of Expected Outcomes (Effectiveness)**

To assess the achievement of outcomes, the evaluation relied on outcome data collected by the Program, and supplemented this information with key informant interviews and case studies.

The DSCIF program produced the expected outputs and made progress in achieving most of its immediate and some intermediate outcomes. Reporting focussed on the lifecycle of the agreements and therefore longer term outcomes were not captured as part of the reporting tools. For some projects, this was a lost opportunity to collect information on longer term outcomes, such as behaviour change. However, a few projects reported on progress toward achieving longer term outcomes. Also, given the small scope of the DSCIF program, there was no expectation that the Program would have national level prevalence impacts.

The evaluation confirmed that youth who participated in the DSCIF funded projects increased their awareness and understanding of healthy lifestyle choices, and illicit drugs and their negative consequences and improved their capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drugs. All funded organizations were able to provide strong evidence of engagement of community partners and networks in efforts to prevent illicit drug use.

Funding recipients produced knowledge products and resources and increased the access to and awareness of these knowledge products and resources within their community and networks. There was also evidence that progress was made with respect to the community uptake of these knowledge products and resources.

The evaluation identified a gap in terms of knowledge translation and pan-Canadian knowledge exchange. The logic model also identifies knowledge exchange as a program-level activity. Although the Program has summarized progress and evaluation reports, and produced a lessons learned report, Health Canada's role in knowledge translation (analysis and synthesis of the performance data from the funded projects) to identify promising practices, to inform program decision making or in the pan-Canadian dissemination of the knowledge products and resources (linked to promising practices) produced by the funded projects was limited. Some passive knowledge diffusion took place at the project level through the funded organizations. However, smaller organizations, in particular, lacked the capacity for knowledge exchange beyond their immediate community and networks.

The DSCIF program has taken steps to ensure the availability of performance data at the program level. The Program has the opportunity to leverage the performance data it has collected and to use it strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions, and to adjust DSCIF objectives and program design. Furthermore, the Program could contribute to the knowledge base on drug prevention programming for youth by further analysing the project performance data it has collected to identify promising practices as well as promising knowledge products and resources produced by projects. Disseminating this information more broadly would enable stakeholders to act on and use the information, thereby extending the impact of the Program. P/T and project stakeholders expect Health Canada, or another national organization, to have a role in knowledge translation and dissemination.

## **5.2.2 Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency**

Overall, the contributions to community-based organizations were well managed in terms of monitoring progress and ensuring compliance with contribution agreements. The Program has made efforts to operate more efficiently, however the evaluation identified opportunities for additional efficiencies by streamlining the CFP and performance reporting processes. The evaluation also identified opportunities to improve collaboration and coordination between the policy and program delivery organizations within Health Canada which would help increase efficiency in the approach to managing funding agreements.

The evaluation noted that many of the funding recipients interviewed found that reporting requirements could be burdensome and that the time invested in meeting these requirements detracted from time for program delivery. While performance data was available to inform the evaluation, reporting activities represented a significant investment of National Office resources. For the next round of funding, the Program has streamlined monitoring and reporting requirements using a risk-based approach to reporting. However, in moving forward, the Program should assess its performance reporting requirements to ensure that they are sufficient to produce quality performance data, but not excessive for recipients.



## 6.0 Recommendations

The evaluation identified the following two recommendations.

### Recommendation 1

Significant changes to the program infrastructure, including recent Government of Canada announcements on the inclusion of prescription drug abuse (as an area of focus for DSCIF), the proposed merger of DSCIF and the Drug Treatment Funding Program (DTFP), the impact of the transition from regional and national program delivery on the level of service that the Program can provide funding recipients and the expectations of stakeholders with respect to knowledge translation and exchange, suggest the need for the HECSB and the SPB to engage in a policy and strategic planning exercise to define the parameters of the new substance abuse program going forward.

Health Canada stakeholders should engage in a policy and strategic planning discussion that will lead to a decision on the direction and scope of the new Program going forward. This could include identifying:

- the delivery model for the new Program within the broader Health Canada context of controlled substances;
- Health Canada's role in knowledge translation and exchange and in the dissemination of project knowledge products and resources; and
- the roles and responsibilities of Health Canada stakeholders (HECSB policy and research and surveillance, and the SPB Drugs Program), and collaborative mechanisms to engage stakeholders in setting departmental policy direction on illicit substances and making programmatic decisions.

### Recommendation 2

The Program has accumulated a wealth of project performance data that has not yet been leveraged to the fullest extent to identify information and promising practices that can inform Health Canada and stakeholder policy and program decisions.

The Program should:

- a) leverage its investment in performance measurement by further analyzing data collected from the projects and by using lessons learned strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions and to adjust the DSCIF objectives and program design.
- b) disseminate lessons learned and project developed knowledge products and resources, linked to promising practices, to inform the activities of stakeholders.



# Appendix 1 – Evaluation Description

## Evaluation Scope

The scope of the evaluation included an assessment of the relevance and performance of Health Canada’s Agency’s Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund program between April 2008 and March 2013, including its objectives and activities: The assessment of performance covered Program level activities, including program promotion, stakeholder engagement, partnership development and knowledge exchange. The evaluation also included an assessment of the performance of projects which received contribution funding to plan, organize, deliver and report on their health promotion and prevention activities. The assessment of performance focused on immediate and intermediate outcomes. The assessment of longer term outcomes was more limited as the focus of funding and reporting was on the immediate and intermediate outcomes.

The evaluation did not include an assessment of the performance of projects funded through the 2013 CFP, as these projects were approved in the last quarter of 2013-14, and were just being implemented at the time of reporting.

## Evaluation Issues

The specific evaluation questions used in this evaluation were based on the five core issues prescribed in the Treasury Board of Canada *Policy on Evaluation* (2009). These are noted in the table below. Corresponding to each of the core issues, evaluation questions were tailored to the Program and guided the evaluation process.

**Table 1: Core Evaluation Issues and Questions**

Core Issues	Evaluation Questions
<b>Relevance</b>	
Issue #1: Continued Need for Program	Assessment of the extent to which the Program continues to address a demonstrable need and is responsive to the needs of Canadians <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Does DSCIF continue to address a health/societal need?</li> </ul>
Issue #2: Alignment with Government Priorities	Assessment of the linkages between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Do the objectives and priorities of DSCIF align with current Government of Canada priorities and Health Canada priorities (e.g. NADS) and Health Canada priorities and strategic outcomes?</li> </ul>
Issue #3: Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities	Assessment of the role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the Program <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Do Health Canada activities related to DSCIF align with federal government roles and responsibilities?</li> <li>• Is the role for the Federal government to provide funding for community-based health prevention and promotion around illegal drug use and abuse still valid?</li> </ul>

<b>Performance (effectiveness, economy and efficiency)</b>	
Issue #4: Achievement of Expected Outcomes (Effectiveness)	<p>Assessment of progress toward expected outcomes (incl. immediate, intermediate and ultimate outcomes) with reference to performance targets and program reach, program design, including the linkage and contribution of outputs to outcomes.</p> <p><b>Immediate Outcomes</b> To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its immediate outcomes?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• To what extent has the DSCIF contributed to an increased awareness/understanding of healthy lifestyle choices &amp; of illicit drugs &amp; their negative consequences (i.e., intervention reach among youth?)</li> <li>• To what extent has DSCIF contributed to an increased awareness/knowledge of health promotion and prevention (HP &amp; P) resources among stakeholders and communities?</li> <li>• To what extent has access to HP&amp;P knowledge and resources to prevent illicit drug use among youth increased?</li> </ul> <p><b>Intermediate Outcomes</b> To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its intermediate outcomes?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• To what extent have target groups acquired/ improved capacity (knowledge and skills) to avoid illicit drug use/make healthy lifestyle choices?</li> <li>• To what extent has stakeholder/community uptake of Health Promotion and Prevention knowledge and resources increased?</li> <li>• To what extent has engagement/participation of community structures and networks increased? Are we communicating successfully with stakeholders/partners? How can we do this better?</li> </ul> <p><b>Long Term Outcomes</b> To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its long term outcomes?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Has risk-taking behaviour among youth been reduced?</li> <li>• To what extent have community practices been improved?</li> <li>• What are the best practices and lessons learned?</li> </ul>
Issue #5: Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency	<p>Assessment of resource utilization in relation to the production of outputs and progress toward expected outcomes</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Has the Program undertaken its activities in the most efficient and economical manner?</li> <li>• Is using a community-based prevention program the most efficient way to achieve program results?</li> <li>• Do DSCIF objectives complement, overlap or duplicate the objectives of other programs (i.e., PTs, NGOs, others)? Are there alternate ways to deliver the program to achieve the same objectives?</li> <li>• Is there appropriate performance measurement in place?</li> </ul>

Evaluators collected and analyzed data from multiple sources, including:

- Literature review – The search for Canadian and international literature focussed on published, peer-reviewed literature and concentrated on literature published from January 2007 until October 2013 and online written materials available on selected federal, national, provincial/territorial and international websites. The focus was on identifying material relevant to understanding the problem of illicit drug use among youth ages 10-24, trends, state-of-the-art thinking, guidance and evidence on effective health promotion and prevention.

- Financial data review – This review looked at of financial data from 2008-09 to 2012-13, including budgeted and actual expenditures.
- Document review –Program documents reviewed included CFP documentation and program authorities. Data was analysed with NVIVO.
- Performance data – The review of data on implementation of Program activities and funded project between 2008-09 and 2012-13, included a review of Program synopsis of project progress and evaluation reports, Program performance reports to meet NADS reporting requirements, Program level reports, including a project overview report, project outcome report, case studies and a lessons learned report.
- Key informant interviews – Approximately 40 interviews were conducted with both internal and external key stakeholders, including Program staff and management (n=15); representatives from the P/Ts (Directors, Managers and Analysts of provincial substance abuse/addictions programs (n=7)), project leads for funded projects (n=9) the Department of Justice Canada (n=2) and leads of the projects selected for the case studies (n=4). Interviews were transcribed and were analysed with NVIVO.
- Case studies – Four case studies supplemented the case studies conducted by the Program. Projects were selected based on recommendations from key informant interviews. The projects covered the various regions as well as a national project. The projects were from both cohort 1 and 2, and represent all of the clusters. All projects were multiple years, and the funding amounts varied. Documents reviewed included the initial proposal, ongoing monitoring reports, final evaluation reports, cluster evaluation instruments and other available documentation provided by the projects. Interviews were conducted with the project lead of the funded organization. Interviews addressed the sustainability of the project and knowledge translation, as well as project outcomes and the overall funding process.

Data were analyzed by triangulating information gathered from the different sources and methods listed above. This included: systematic compilation, review and summarization of data to illustrate key findings; statistical analysis of quantitative data from databases; thematic analysis of qualitative data; and comparative analysis of data from disparate sources to validate summary findings.

## Appendix 2 – Summary of Findings

### Rating of Findings

Ratings have been provided to indicate the degree to which each evaluation issue and question have been addressed.

### Relevance Rating Symbols and Significance:

A summary of Relevance ratings is presented in Table 1 below. A description of the Relevance Ratings Symbols and Significance can be found in the Legend.

**Table 1: Relevance Rating Symbols and Significance**

Issues	Indicators	Overall Rating	Summary
<b>1. Continued Need for the Program</b>			
Does DSCIF continue to address a health/societal need?	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Demonstration of health and/or societal need</li> </ul>	<b>HIGH</b>	There is an ongoing need for community-based health promotion and prevention efforts to build capacity and to address gaps and emerging issues associated with illicit drug use. National surveys indicate that the conditions that led to the realignment of DSCIF under the NADS in 2007 still exist. Rates of illicit drug use among youth 15 to 24 years of age remain higher than among adults. Certain subpopulations of youth have even higher rates of illicit drug use. The literature indicates that prevention efforts can mitigate a range of legal, social and economic impacts of illicit drug use. The DSCIF provides an important source of funds to support collective action at the community level, in a way that is appropriate for the unique circumstances of each community.
<b>2. Alignment with Government Priorities</b>			
Do the objectives and priorities of DSCIF align with current Government of Canada priorities and Health Canada priorities and strategic outcomes?	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>DSCIF program objectives and priorities are relevant to and correspond to recent /current federal government priorities and HC priorities (e.g. alignment with NADS)</li> </ul>	<b>HIGH</b>	The DSCIF program’s health promotion and prevention activities support the federal government’s priority areas of illicit drugs and youth. The DSCIF, as a key component of the Prevention Action Plan of NADS, therefore aligns with federal priorities for illicit drug use as articulated in the NADS. The objectives of the DSCIF program to raise awareness and understanding of the harmful social and health effects of illicit drug use also supports Health Canada’s Strategic Outcome #2 — health risks and benefits associated with food, products, substances, and environmental factors are appropriately managed and communicated to Canadians. It was unclear if any formal mechanisms exist within Health Canada to ensure the appropriate internal and external stakeholders are engaged at key decision points in the

### Legend - Relevance Rating Symbols and Significance:

- High** There is a demonstrable need for program activities; there is a demonstrated link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program are clear.
- Partial** There is a partial need for program activities; there is some direct or indirect link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program are partially clear.
- Low** There is no demonstrable need for program activities; there is no clear link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program have not clearly been articulated.

Issues	Indicators	Overall Rating	Summary
			<p>program lifecycle. As a result of multiple reorganizations, the policy function is currently located in the Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch (HECSB) and the management and administration of the DSCIF contribution agreements is located in the Strategic Policy Branch (SPB). Multiple reorganizations, staff turnover and reductions have contributed to decreased collaboration between the two areas at key decision points (e.g., policy decisions, decisions on DSCIF funding priorities and CFP processes). The evaluation found that the transition from a regional to national delivery model has also impacted on Health Canada’s level of engagement with external stakeholders in identifying gaps and determining funding priorities.</p>
<b>3. Alignment with Federal Roles and Responsibilities</b>			
<p>Do Health Canada activities related to DSCIF align with federal government roles and responsibilities?</p>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>• Description of the federal and HC role</li> <li>• Evidence that the federal and HC DSCIF objectives and activities align with federal jurisdiction/role and with departmental mandate and roles</li> </ul>	<p><b>HIGH</b></p>	<p>Education and prevention are typically the responsibilities of the provinces and territories (P/Ts). Funding community-based programming is generally not a federal role. However, the concerted effort of all levels of government is necessary to address the complexity and many challenges associated with illicit drug use, as well as the differing level of capacity to address illicit drug use among youth across the country.</p> <p>The P/Ts address substance abuse more broadly to include licit and illicit drugs. The federal government plays a role at the broad policy level through the NADS. Health Canada supports this role as the lead on the NADS Prevention Action Plan. Health Canada fulfills its federal commitment to implement the Prevention Action Plan by funding innovative projects and mobilizing a wide range of community-based organizations to carry out health promotion and prevention activities that focus on illicit drugs while also supporting the role of the P/Ts. However, as the environment has recently changed for this Program, an opportunity exists to examine the direction and scope of the new Program going forward to more fully align with the federal role.</p>

**Legend - Relevance Rating Symbols and Significance:**

- High There is a demonstrable need for program activities; there is a demonstrated link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program are clear.
- Partial There is a partial need for program activities; there is some direct or indirect link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program are partially clear.
- Low There is no demonstrable need for program activities; there is no clear link between program objectives and (i) federal government priorities and (ii) departmental strategic outcomes; role and responsibilities for the federal government in delivering the program have not clearly been articulated.





Issues	Indicators	Overall Rating	Summary
			The DSCIF program has taken steps to ensure the availability of performance data at the Program level. The Program has the opportunity to leverage the performance data it has collected and to use it strategically to inform program priority setting and funding decisions, and to adjust DSCIF objectives and program design. Furthermore, the Program could contribute to the knowledge base on drug prevention programming for youth by undertaking analysis of the project performance data it collects to identify lessons learned as well as promising knowledge products and resources produced by projects. Disseminating this information more broadly would enable stakeholders to act on and use the information, thereby extending the impact of the Program. P/T and project stakeholders expect Health Canada, or another national organization, to have a role in knowledge translation and dissemination.
<b>5. Demonstration of Economy and Efficiency</b>			
Has the program undertaken its activities in the most efficient and economical manner?	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Planned versus Actual spending</li> <li>Degree of leverage (where relevant)</li> <li>Reach of program</li> </ul>	<b>Progress Made</b>	The contributions to community-based organizations were well managed in terms of monitoring progress and ensuring compliance with contribution agreements. The Program has made efforts to operate more efficiently, however the evaluation identified opportunities for additional efficiencies by streamlining the CFP and performance reporting processes. The evaluation also identified opportunities to improve collaboration and coordination between the policy and program delivery organizations within Health Canada which would help increase efficiency in the approach to managing funding agreements.
Do DSCIF objectives complement, overlap or duplicate the objectives of other programs (i.e., PTs, NGOs, others)?	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Evidence that DSCIF complements/duplicates other similar programs (federally, other levels of government)</li> </ul>	<b>Achieved</b>	
Is there appropriate performance measurement in place?	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> <li>Adequate collection of performance information</li> <li>Use of performance information in decision-making</li> </ul>	<b>Progress Made</b>	

**Legend - Performance Rating Symbols and Significance:**

- |   |   |
|---|---|
| Achieved                                | The intended outcomes or goals have been achieved or met.   |
| Progress Made; Further Work Warranted   | Considerable progress has been made to meet the intended outcomes or goals, but attention is still needed.        |
| Little Progress; Priority for Attention | Little progress has been made to meet the intended outcomes or goals and attention is needed on a priority basis. |



**Table 3: Summary of Relevance and Performance Ratings**

<b>Evaluation Issue</b>	<b>High</b>	<b>Partial</b>	<b>Low</b>
<b>Relevance:</b>			
<b>Issue 1: Continued need for the program</b>			
Does DSCIF continue to address a health/societal need?	X	N/A	N/A
<b>Issue 2: Aligned to federal government priorities</b>			
Do the objectives and priorities of DSCIF align with current Government of Canada priorities and Health Canada priorities and strategic outcomes?	X	N/A	N/A
<b>Issue 3: Program consistent with federal roles and responsibilities</b>			
Do Health Canada activities related to DSCIF align with federal government roles and responsibilities?	N/A	X	N/A
<b>Evaluation Issue</b>	<b>Achieved</b>	<b>Progress Made; Further Work Warranted</b>	<b>Little Progress; Priority for Attention</b>
<b>Performance:</b>			
<b>Issue 4: Achievement of intended outcomes (effectiveness)</b>			
To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its immediate outcomes?	X	N/A	N/A
To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its intermediate outcomes?	N/A	X	N/A
To what extent has the DSCIF been successful in achieving its long term outcomes?	N/A	X	N/A
<b>Issue 5: Demonstrated economy and efficiency</b>			
Has the program undertaken its activities in the most efficient and economical manner?	N/A	X	N/A
Do DSCIF objectives complement, overlap or duplicate the objectives of other programs (i.e., PTs, NGOs, others)? Are there alternate ways to deliver the program to achieve the same objectives?	X	N/A	N/A
Is there appropriate performance measurement in place?	N/A	X	N/A

## References

- Auditor General of Canada. (2001). *2001 December Report of the Auditor General of Canada*. Chapter 11—Illicit Drugs—The Federal Government's Role. Retrieved from [http://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/parl\\_oag\\_200112\\_11\\_e\\_11832.html](http://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/parl_oag_200112_11_e_11832.html)
- Beasley, Erin et. al. (2012). *Alcohol and Drug Use Among Drivers Following the Introduction of Immediate Roadside Prohibitions in British Columbia: Findings from the 2012 Roadside Survey*. Retrieved from <http://www.pssg.gov.bc.ca/osmv/shreddocs/bc-roadside-report2012.pdf>
- Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). *Substance Abuse in Canada: Youth in Focus*. Retrieved from <http://www.ccsa.ca/2007%20CCSA%20Documents/ccsa-011521-2007-e.pdf>
- Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2011). *Student Alcohol and Drug Use: Report in Short*. Retrieved from [http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2011\\_CCSA\\_Cross-Canada\\_Report\\_on\\_Student\\_Alcohol\\_and\\_Drug\\_Use\\_Report\\_in\\_Short\\_en.pdf](http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2011_CCSA_Cross-Canada_Report_on_Student_Alcohol_and_Drug_Use_Report_in_Short_en.pdf)
- Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2012). *National Treatment Indicators Report*. Retrieved from [http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2012\\_nts\\_National\\_Treatment\\_Indicators\\_en.pdf](http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2012_nts_National_Treatment_Indicators_en.pdf)
- Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2013). *A Case for Investing in Youth Substance Abuse Prevention*, citing Lee, S. Drake, E. Pennucci, A., Miller M. and Anderson, L (2012). *Return on investment: Evidence-based options to improve statewide outcomes*. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, April 2012.
- Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2014). *Cannabis Use and Risky Behaviours and Harms: A Comparison of Urban and Rural Populations in Canada*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. Retrieved from <http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/CCSA-Cannabis-use-Risky-behaviours-and-Harms-2014-en.pdf>
- Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. (2013). *Drug Use Among Ontario Students 1977-2013*. Retrieved from [http://www.camh.ca/en/research/news\\_and\\_publications/ontario-student-drug-use-and-health-survey/Documents/2013%20OSDUHS%20Docs/2013OSDUHS\\_Detailed\\_DrugUseReport.pdf](http://www.camh.ca/en/research/news_and_publications/ontario-student-drug-use-and-health-survey/Documents/2013%20OSDUHS%20Docs/2013OSDUHS_Detailed_DrugUseReport.pdf)
- City of Ottawa. (2011). *Enhanced Street Youth Surveillance in Ottawa 2011*. Retrieved from <http://ottawa.ca/calendar/ottawa/citycouncil/obh/2011/11-21/F%205788%20OPH%20E%20SYS%20Report%20Eng%20WEB%20Tagged%20Nov14-11.pdf>
- Department of Justice Canada. (2012). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Ottawa. Department of Justice Canada.
- European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Addictions. (2013). *European Drug Report 2013: Trends and developments*. Retrieved from <http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/edr/trends-developments/2013>
- Government of Canada. (1985). *Canada Health Act*, R.S.C., 1985, c. C-6. Retrieved from <http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-6/>
- Government of Canada. (2002). *House of Commons Special Committee on Non-Medical Use of Drugs*. Retrieved from <http://www.parl.gc.ca/CommitteeBusiness/ReportsResponses.aspx?Cmte=SNUD&Language=e&Mode=1&Parl=37&Ses=2>
- Government of Canada. (2002). *Report of the Senate Special Committee on Illegal Drugs*. Retrieved from [http://www.parl.gc.ca/SenCommitteeBusiness/CommitteeReports.aspx?parl=37&ses=1&Language=E&comm\\_id=85](http://www.parl.gc.ca/SenCommitteeBusiness/CommitteeReports.aspx?parl=37&ses=1&Language=E&comm_id=85)

Government of Canada. (December 2006). *Report From Red Tape to Clear Results: The Report of the Independent Blue Ribbon Panel on Grant and Contribution Programs*.

Government of Canada. (October 2007). *Speech from the Throne to Open the Second Session of the Thirty Ninth Parliament of Canada*. Retrieved from <http://www.parl.gc.ca/Parlinfo/Documents/ThroneSpeech/39-2-e.html>

Government of Canada. (February 11, 2014). *The Road to Balance: Creating Jobs and Opportunities*. Retrieved from <http://www.budget.gc.ca/2014/docs/plan/pdf/budget2014-eng.pdf>

Hall, WD and Pacula RL. (2003). *Cannabis use and dependence: Public health and public policy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2003. 298 pp

Health Canada. (2007). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Guide for Applicants 2008-2009*. Ottawa: Health Canada. Retrieved from <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?DocId=1032297&Language=E&Mode=1&Parl=37&Ses=2&File=9>

Health Canada. (2007). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Guide for Applicants 2008-2009*.

Health Canada. (2009). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund (DSCIF) - At a Glance*.

Health Canada. (2010). *Terms and Conditions for the Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Contribution Program*.

Health Canada. (November 2010). *Drug Strategy and Community Initiatives Fund (DSCIF) Performance Measurement Strategy*.

Health Canada. (2010). *Formative Evaluation of the DSCIF 2008 and 2009 Calls for Proposals*.

Health Canada. (2011). *About Mission, Values, Activities*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/activit/about-apropos/index-eng.php>

Health Canada. (2012). *Supplementary Tables: Youth Smoking Survey 2010-2011*. [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/\\_survey-sondage\\_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/_survey-sondage_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19)

Health Canada. (2013). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Detailed Tables*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1)

Health Canada. (2013). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Summary of Results for 2012*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3)

Health Canada. (2013). *National Addictions Awareness Week - November 18-24, 2013*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/\\_2013/2013\\_11\\_21-eng.php](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/_2013/2013_11_21-eng.php)

Health Canada (2013). *Report on Plans and Priorities 2014-2015*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/performance/estim-previs/plans-prior/2014-2015/report-rapport-eng.php#s2.2>

Health Canada. (2014). *DSCIF Lessons Learned*.

Health Canada. (2014). *Health Care System*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hcs-sss/index-eng.php>

Health Canada. (2013). *Report on Plans and Priorities 2014-2015*. <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/performance/estim-previs/plans-prior/2013-2014/index-eng.php>

Jackman, M. (2000). Constitutional Authority over Health in Canada. *Health Law Journal*, 8, 95-117.

Lee, S., Drake, E., Pennucci, A., Miller, M. & Anderson, L. (2012). *Return on investment: Evidence-based options to improve statewide outcomes*. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, April 2012 (Document No. 12-04-120).

Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2014). *Issues of Substance*. Retrieved from <http://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/issues/substance-abuse?routetoken=3f41726f1e16af42483b2beae2f3b26b&terminal=28>

MacLellan-Wright, Mary Francis, et. al. (2007). The development of measures of community capacity for community-based funding programs in Canada. *Health Promotion International*. Volume 22, Issue 4. Pp. 299-306

Miller, Cari L. (2011). The Cedar Project: risk factors for transition to injection drug use among young, urban Aboriginal people. *CMAJ*. vol. 183 no. 10. Retrieved from <http://www.cmaj.ca/content/183/10/1147>

National Advisory Committee on Prescription Drug Misuse. (2013). *First Do No Harm: Responding to Canada's Prescription Drug Crisis*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse.

Northwest Territories Health and Social Services. (December 2010). *Prevalence of alcohol, illicit drug, tobacco use and gambling in the Northwest Territories*. Retrieved March 26, 2012 at: [http://www.hlthss.gov.nt.ca/pdf/reports/mental\\_health\\_and\\_addictions/2010/english/nwt\\_addictions\\_report.pdf](http://www.hlthss.gov.nt.ca/pdf/reports/mental_health_and_addictions/2010/english/nwt_addictions_report.pdf).

Public Health Agency of Canada. (2006). *Enhanced Street Youth Surveillance (E-SYS) in Canada*. Ottawa, Ontario: Centre for Communicable Diseases and Infection Control, Public Health Agency of Canada.

Public Health Agency of Canada. (2006). *Street Youth in Canada. Findings from Enhanced Surveillance of Canadian Street Youth, 1999-2003*. Retrieved from [http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/std-mts/reports\\_06/pdf/street\\_youth\\_e.pdf](http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/std-mts/reports_06/pdf/street_youth_e.pdf)

Public Health Agency and Health Canada Evaluation Directorate. (2013). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Evaluation Framework*.

Public Health Agency and Health Canada. (2013). *Public Health Agency and Health Canada Five-Year Evaluation Plan 2014-2015 to 2018-2019*.

Rey, Joseph M. (2002). Mental health of teenagers who use cannabis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 180: 216-221 Retrieved from <http://bjp.rcpsych.org/content/180/3/216.long>

Treasury Board Secretariat. (October 2008). *TB Policy on Transfer Payments*.

UNICEF Office of Research. (2013). *Innocenti Report Card 1. Child well-being in rich countries A comparative overview*. Office of Research, Florence. Retrieved from [http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11\\_eng.pdf](http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11_eng.pdf).

Webster, Paul C. (2012). Prescription drug abuse rising among Aboriginal youths. *CMAJ*. September 4, 2012 vol. 184 no. 12.

## Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> Auditor General of Canada. (2001). *2001 December Report of the Auditor General of Canada*. Chapter 11—Illicit Drugs—The Federal Government's Role. Retrieved from [http://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/parl\\_oag\\_200112\\_11\\_e\\_11832.html](http://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/parl_oag_200112_11_e_11832.html)
- <sup>2</sup> Government of Canada. (2002). *Report of the Senate Special Committee on Illegal Drugs*. Retrieved from [http://www.parl.gc.ca/SenCommitteeBusiness/CommitteeReports.aspx?parl=37&ses=1&Language=E&comm\\_id=85](http://www.parl.gc.ca/SenCommitteeBusiness/CommitteeReports.aspx?parl=37&ses=1&Language=E&comm_id=85)
- <sup>3</sup> Government of Canada. (2002). *House of Commons Special Committee on Non-Medical Use of Drugs*. Retrieved from <http://www.parl.gc.ca/CommitteeBusiness/ReportsResponses.aspx?Cmte=SNUD&Language=e&Mode=1&Parl=37&Ses=2>
- <sup>4</sup> Health Canada. (March 2010). *Terms and Conditions for the Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Contribution Program*.
- <sup>5</sup> Department of Justice. (2008). *Results-based Management and Accountability Framework : National Anti-Drug Strategy Final Report*.
- <sup>6</sup> Health Canada. (2007). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Guide for Applicants 2008-2009*. Ottawa: Health Canada.
- <sup>7</sup> Health Canada. (2009). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund (DSCIF) - At a Glance*.
- <sup>8</sup> Health Canada. (November 2010). *Drug Strategy and Community Initiatives Fund (DSCIF) Performance Measurement Strategy*.
- <sup>9</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *Report on Plans and Priorities 2014-2015*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/performance/estim-previs/plans-prior/2014-2015/report-rapport-eng.php#s2.2>
- <sup>10</sup> Department of Justice Canada. (2012). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Ottawa. Department of Justice.
- <sup>11</sup> Public Health Agency and Health Canada. (2013). *Public Health Agency and Health Canada Five-Year Evaluation Plan 2014-2015 to 2018-2019*.
- <sup>12</sup> Public Health Agency and Health Canada Evaluation Directorate. (2013). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Evaluation Framework*. Health Canada, 2013.
- <sup>13</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Detailed Tables*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1)
- <sup>14</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Summary of Results for 2012*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3)
- <sup>15</sup> Health Canada. (2012). *Supplementary Tables: Youth Smoking Survey 2010-2011*. Retrieved from: [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/\\_survey-sondage\\_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/_survey-sondage_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19)
- <sup>16</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2011). *Student Alcohol and Drug Use: Report in Short*. Retrieved from [http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2011\\_CCSA\\_Cross-Canada\\_Report\\_on\\_Student\\_Alcohol\\_and\\_Drug\\_Use\\_Report\\_in\\_Short\\_en.pdf](http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2011_CCSA_Cross-Canada_Report_on_Student_Alcohol_and_Drug_Use_Report_in_Short_en.pdf)
- <sup>17</sup> UNICEF Office of Research. (2013). *Innocenti Report Card 1. Child well-being in rich countries. A comparative overview*. Office of Research, Florence. Retrieved from [http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11\\_eng.pdf](http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11_eng.pdf).

- <sup>18</sup> Health Canada. (2012). *Supplementary Tables: Youth Smoking Survey 2010-2011*. [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/\\_survey-sondage\\_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/_survey-sondage_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t19)
- <sup>19</sup> Health Canada. (2012). *Supplementary Tables: Youth Smoking Survey 2010-2011*. [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/\\_survey-sondage\\_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t14](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/tobac-tabac/research-recherche/stat/_survey-sondage_2010-2011/table-eng.php#t14)
- <sup>20</sup> Northwest Territories Health and Social Services. *Prevalence of alcohol, illicit drug, tobacco use and gambling in the Northwest Territories*. December 2010. Retrieved from [http://www.hlthss.gov.nt.ca/pdf/reports/mental\\_health\\_and\\_addictions/2010/english/nwt\\_addictions\\_report.pdf](http://www.hlthss.gov.nt.ca/pdf/reports/mental_health_and_addictions/2010/english/nwt_addictions_report.pdf).
- <sup>21</sup> Miller, Cari L. (2011). The Cedar Project: risk factors for transition to injection drug use among young, urban Aboriginal people. *CMAJ*. vol. 183 no. 10. Retrieved from <http://www.cmaj.ca/content/183/10/1147>
- <sup>22</sup> City of Ottawa. (2011). *Enhanced Street Youth Surveillance in Ottawa 2011*. Retrieved from <http://ottawa.ca/calendar/ottawa/citycouncil/obh/2011/11-21/F%205788%20OPH%20E%20SYS%20Report%20Eng%20WEB%20Tagged%20Nov14-11.pdf>
- <sup>23</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. (2006). *Enhanced Street Youth Surveillance (E-SYS) in Canada*. Centre for Communicable Diseases and Infection Control, Public Health Agency of Canada.
- <sup>24</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. (2006). *Street Youth in Canada. Findings from Enhanced Surveillance of Canadian Street Youth, 1999-2003*. Retrieved from [http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/std-mts/reports\\_06/pdf/street\\_youth\\_e.pdf](http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/std-mts/reports_06/pdf/street_youth_e.pdf)
- <sup>25</sup> Health Canada. (2012). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Summary of Results for 2012*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/tables-tableaux-eng.php#t1). CADUMS survey looked at the use of three classes of psychoactive pharmaceutical drugs: opioid pain relievers, (such as Percodan®, Demerol® and OxyContin®); stimulants, (such as Ritalin®, Concerta®, Adderall® and Dexedrine®); and tranquilizers and sedatives, (such as Valium®, Ativan® and Xanax)(including therapeutic use and abuse).
- <sup>26</sup> Webster, Paul C. (2012). Prescription drug abuse rising among Aboriginal youths. *CMAJ*. September 4, 2012 vol. 184 no. 12.
- <sup>27</sup> National Advisory Committee on Prescription Drug Misuse. (2013). *First Do No Harm: Responding to Canada's Prescription Drug Crisis*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse.
- <sup>28</sup> Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. (2013). *Drug Use Among Ontario Students 1977-2013*. Retrieved from [http://www.camh.ca/en/research/news\\_and\\_publications/ontario-student-drug-use-and-health-survey/Documents/2013%20OSDUHS%20Docs/2013OSDUHS\\_Detailed\\_DrugUseReport.pdf](http://www.camh.ca/en/research/news_and_publications/ontario-student-drug-use-and-health-survey/Documents/2013%20OSDUHS%20Docs/2013OSDUHS_Detailed_DrugUseReport.pdf)
- <sup>29</sup> Beasley, Erin et. al. (2012). *Alcohol and Drug Use Among Drivers Following the Introduction of Immediate Roadside Prohibitions in British Columbia: Findings from the 2012 Roadside Survey*. Retrieved from <http://www.pssg.gov.bc.ca/osmv/shareddocs/bc-roadside-report2012.pdf>
- <sup>30</sup> Hall, WD and Pacula RL. (2003). *Cannabis use and dependence: Public health and public policy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2003. 298 pp
- <sup>31</sup> Rey, Joseph M. (2002). Mental health of teenagers who use cannabis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 180: 216-221 Retrieved from <http://bjp.rcpsych.org/content/180/3/216.long>
- <sup>32</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2014). *Issues of Substance*. Retrieved from <http://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/issues/substance-abuse?routetoken=3f41726f1e16af42483b2beae2f3b26b&terminal=28>
- <sup>33</sup> European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Addictions. (2013). *European Drug Report 2013: Trends and developments*. Retrieved from <http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/edr/trends-developments/2013>



- <sup>34</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). *Substance Abuse in Canada: Youth in Focus*. Retrieved from <http://www.ccsa.ca/2007%20CCSA%20Documents/ccsa-011521-2007-e.pdf>
- <sup>35</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2014). *Cannabis Use and Risky Behaviours and Harms: A Comparison of Urban and Rural Populations in Canada*. Ottawa: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. Retrieved from <http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/CCSA-Cannabis-use-Risky-behaviours-and-Harms-2014-en.pdf>
- <sup>36</sup> European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Addictions. (2013). *European Drug Report 2013: Trends and developments*. Retrieved from <http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/edr/trends-developments/2013>
- <sup>37</sup> CADUMS reports on the following harms: physical health, friendships and social life, financial position, home life or marriage, work, studies or employment opportunities, legal problems, difficulty learning and housing problems.
- <sup>38</sup> Department of Justice. (2013). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Retrieved from <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cp-pm/eval/rep-rap/12/nas-sna/nas-sna.pdf>
- <sup>39</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). *Strengthening our Skills Canadian Guidelines for Youth Substance Abuse Prevention*. Retrieved from [http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2010\\_CCSA\\_Family\\_skill-based\\_Guidelines\\_en.pdf](http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2010_CCSA_Family_skill-based_Guidelines_en.pdf)
- <sup>40</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). *Youth in Focus*. Retrieved from <http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/ccsa-011521-2007-e.pdf>
- <sup>41</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2012). *National Treatment Indicators Report*. Retrieved from [http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2012\\_nts\\_National\\_Treatment\\_Indicators\\_en.pdf](http://www.ccsa.ca/Resource%20Library/2012_nts_National_Treatment_Indicators_en.pdf)
- <sup>42</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *Report on Plans and Priorities 2014-2015*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/performance/estim-previs/plans-prior/2014-2015/report-rapport-eng.php#s2.2>
- <sup>43</sup> Government of Canada. (October 2007). *Speech from the Throne to Open the Second Session of the Thirty Ninth Parliament of Canada*. Retrieved from <http://www.parl.gc.ca/Parlinfo/Documents/ThroneSpeech/39-2-e.html>
- <sup>44</sup> Government of Canada. *The Road to Balance: Creating Jobs and Opportunities*. (February 11, 2014). Retrieved from <http://www.budget.gc.ca/2014/docs/plan/pdf/budget2014-eng.pdf>
- <sup>45</sup> Department of Justice Canada. (2013). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Retrieved from <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cp-pm/eval/rep-rap/12/nas-sna/>
- <sup>46</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *National Addictions Awareness Week - November 18-24, 2013*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/\\_2013/2013\\_11\\_21-eng.php](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/_2013/2013_11_21-eng.php)
- <sup>47</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *International Day Against Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking - June 26, 2013*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/\\_2013/2013\\_06\\_26-eng.php](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/minist/messages/_2013/2013_06_26-eng.php)
- <sup>48</sup> Health Canada. (2014). *Health Care System*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hcs-sss/index-eng.php>
- <sup>49</sup> Health Canada. (2011). *About Mission, Values, Activities*. Retrieved from <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/activit/about-apropos/index-eng.php>
- <sup>50</sup> Health Canada. (2010). *Formative Evaluation of the DSCIF 2008 and 2009 Calls for Proposals*.
- <sup>51</sup> Health Canada. (March 2010). *Terms and Conditions Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Contribution Program*.
- <sup>52</sup> Government of Canada. (1985). *Canada Health Act*, R.S.C., 1985, c. C-6. Retrieved from <http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-6/>
- <sup>53</sup> Health Canada. (2013). *Report on Plans and Priorities 2014-2015*. <http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ahc-asc/performance/estim-previs/plans-prior/2013-2014/index-eng.php>



- <sup>54</sup> Jackman, M. (2000). Constitutional Authority over Health in Canada. *Health Law Journal*. 8, 95-117.
- <sup>55</sup> Government of Canada. (December 2006). *Report From Red Tape to Clear Results: The Report of the Independent Blue Ribbon Panel on Grant and Contribution Programs*.
- <sup>56</sup> Treasury Board Secretariat. (October 2008). *TB Policy on Transfer Payments*. Retrieved from <http://www.tbs-sct.gc.ca/pol/doc-eng.aspx?section=text&id=13525>
- <sup>57</sup> Department of Justice Canada. (2013). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Retrieved from <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cp-pm/eval/rep-rap/12/nas-sna/>
- <sup>58</sup> Health Canada. (2012). *Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey Summary of Results for 2012*. Retrieved from [http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/\\_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3](http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hc-ps/drugs-drogues/stat/_2012/summary-sommaire-eng.php#s3)
- <sup>59</sup> Health Canada. (2007). *Drug Strategy Community Initiatives Fund Guide for Applicants 2008-2009*.
- <sup>60</sup> Department of Justice Canada. (2013). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Retrieved from <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cp-pm/eval/rep-rap/12/nas-sna/>
- <sup>61</sup> Department of Justice Canada. (2013). *National Anti-Drug Strategy Evaluation*. Retrieved from <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cp-pm/eval/rep-rap/12/nas-sna/>
- <sup>62</sup> Health Canada. (2014). *DSCIF Lessons Learned*.
- <sup>63</sup> MacLellan-Wright, Mary Francis, et. al. (2007). *The development of measures of community capacity for community-based funding programs in Canada*. Health Promotion International. Volume 22, Issue 4. Pp. 299-306
- <sup>64</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2013). *A Case for Investing in Youth Substance Abuse Prevention*, citing Lee, S. Drake, E. Pennucci, A., Miller M. and Anderson, L (2012). *Return on investment: Evidence-based options to improve statewide outcomes*. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, April 2012.
- <sup>65</sup> Lee, S., Drake, E., Pennucci, A., Miller, M. & Anderson, L. (2012). *Return on investment: Evidence-based options to improve statewide outcomes*. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, April 2012 (Document No. 12-04-1201)